Modeling multi-modal mobility in a coupled morning-evening commute framework that considers deadheading and flexible pooling

December 2022

A Research Report from the Pacific Southwest Region University Transportation Center

Jong-Shi Pang, University of Southern California Michael Zhang, University of California, Davis Maged Dessouky, University of Southern California Wei Gu, University of Southern California







TECHNICAL REPORT DOCUMENTATION PAGE

1. Report No.	2. Gover	nment Accessio	on No. 3	3. Re	cipient's Catalog No	•
PSR-21-04	N/A		1	N/A		
4. Title and Subtitle			Į	5. Re	port Date	
Modeling multi-modal mobility in a coupled morning-evening commute framework			ite framework	December 2022		
that considers deadheading and flexible pooling			(6. Pe	rforming Organizati	on Code
			N/A			
7. Author(s)			5	8. Pe	rforming Organizati	on Report No.
Jong-Shi Pang, Ph.D.			ſ	PSR-2	21-04	
Michael Zhang, Ph.D.						
Maged Dessouky, Ph.D.						
Wei Gu						
9. Performing Organization Name and Add	ress		1	10. V	/ork Unit No.	
University of Southern California			1	N/A		
METRANS Transportation Consortium			1	11. C	ontract or Grant No	
University Park Campus, RGL 216			(Caltra	ans 65A0674	
Los Angeles, CA 90089-0626						
12. Sponsoring Agency Name and Address			1	13. Type of Report and Period Covered		
Caltrans DRISI				Research Report (Jan. 2022 – Dec. 2022)		
1727 30 th Street, MS 82		1	14. Sponsoring Agency Code			
Sacramento, CA 95816			USDUT UST-R			
15. Supplementary Notes						
Project page: https://www.metrans.org/research/-modeling-multi-modal-mobility-in-a-coupled-mor					led-morning-evenin	g-commute-
framework-that-considers-deadheading-and-flexible-pooling						
16. Abstract						
We develop a general equilibrium model to	capture th	ne complex inte	ractions between s	solo c	driving, rideshare and	d ride-hailing
services such as Uber and Lyft that allows travelers to switch between different transportation modes and allows passengers						
from different Origin-Destination (OD) pairs	to share a	a ride together i	n a coupled mornin	ng-ev	vening commute fram	nework. The
model is formulated as a variational inequality (VI), and reformulated as an equivalent mixed complementarity problem (MiCP).						
Then we prove the existence of an equilibrium solution, and provide the conditions on the model parameters under which the						
equilibrium will be unique. Furthermore, we prove that the travelers' disutility of our coupled model will not be worse than that						
of a decoupled modeling approach. The computational results on the Sioux-Falls network show that our model captures the						
possible mode switches between morning and evening commutes, as well as the detour of rideshare drivers to pick up or drop					ick up or drop	
off passengers. Furthermore, our numerical examples demonstrate that modeling morning and evening commutes separately					es separately	
tends to overestimate the number of drivers and total vehicle Hours Traveled (VHT) in the network when accounting for the						
coupling interaction effects between morning and evening commutes.						
17. Key Words			No rostrictions	Slale	ment	
inequality Elevible rideshare. Pide-bailing	iiai	NO LESUICIONS.				
10. Socurity Classif (of this roport) 20. Socurity Classif (of this rogo) 21. No. of Dasso 23. Drive			22 Price			
Linclassified		Linclassified 52 NI/A		N/Δ		
Unclassified		Uliciassilleu			52	11/7

Form DOT F 1700.7 (8-72)

 52
 N/A

 Reproduction of completed page authorized

Contents

\mathbf{A}	About the Pacific Southwest Region University Transportation Center 5		
U	S. D	epartment of Transportation (USDOT) Disclaimer	5
Ca	alifor	nia Department of Transportation (CALTRANS) Disclaimer	5
Di	isclos	sure	6
A	ckno	wledgements	6
A	ostra	\mathbf{ct}	7
Еz	cecut	ive Summary	8
1	Intr	roduction	10
2	Ma	thematical Model	13
	2.1	Problem description	13
	2.2	Model notations and assumptions	14
	2.3	Constructing an extended network	17
	2.4	Congestion cost	18
	2.5	Inconvenience cost and payment/income	19
	2.6	The overall arc and path cost functions	22
	2.7	Rideshare capacity constraints	22
	2.8	Demand satisfaction and flow conservation equations	24
	2.9	The overall equilibrium model	25
	2.10	The extended user equilibrium conditions	26
3	3 Uniqueness of The Equilibrium 29		
4	4 Comparison with A Decoupled Modeling Approach 35		35
5	5 Computational Results 3		38
6	ôConclusions and Future Research46		
A	ckno	wledgements	47



7	References	47
8	Data Management Plan	50

Appendix 1. The equivalent mixed complementarity formulation of the VI model. 52



About the Pacific Southwest Region University Transportation Center

The Pacific Southwest Region University Transportation Center (UTC) is the Region 9 University Transportation Center funded under the US Department of Transportation's University Transportation Centers Program. Established in 2016, the Pacific Southwest Region UTC (PSR) is led by the University of Southern California and includes seven partners: Long Beach State University; University of California, Davis; University of California, Irvine; University of California, Los Angeles; University of Hawaii; Northern Arizona University; Pima Community College.

The Pacific Southwest Region UTC conducts an integrated, multidisciplinary program of research, education and technology transfer aimed at improving the mobility of people and goods throughout the region. Our program is organized around four themes: 1) technology to address transportation problems and improve mobility; 2) improving mobility for vulnerable populations; 3) Improving resilience and protecting the environment; and 4) managing mobility in high growth areas.

U.S. Department of Transportation (USDOT) Disclaimer

The contents of this report reflect the views of the authors, who are responsible for the facts and the accuracy of the information presented herein. This document is disseminated in the interest of information exchange. The report is funded, partially or entirely, by a grant from the U.S. Department of Transportation's University Transportation Centers Program. However, the U.S. Government assumes no liability for the contents or use thereof.

California Department of Transportation (CALTRANS) Disclaimer

The contents of this report reflect the views of the authors, who are responsible for the facts and the accuracy of the information presented herein. This document is disseminated under the sponsorship of the United States Department of Transportation's University Transportation Centers program, in the interest of information exchange. The U.S. Government and the State of California assumes no liability for the contents or use thereof. Nor does the content necessarily reflect the official views



or policies of the U.S. Government and the State of California. This report does not constitute a standard, specification, or regulation. This report does not constitute an endorsement by the California Department of Transportation (Caltrans) of any product described herein.

Disclosure

Principal Investigator, Co-Principal Investigators, others, conducted this research titled, "Modeling multi-modal mobility in a coupled morning-evening commute framework that considers deadheading and flexible pooling" at the Daniel J. Epstein Department of Industrial & System Engineering, Viterbi School of Engineering, University of Southern California, and at the Department of Civil and Environmental Engineering, University of California Davis. The research took place from 01/01/2022 to 12/31/2022 and was funded by a grant from the United States, Department of Transportation, in the amount of \$189,427. The research was conducted as part of the Pacific Southwest Region University Transportation Center research program.

Acknowledgements

We acknowledge METRANS for their financial support of this research.



Abstract

We develop a general equilibrium model to capture the complex interactions between solo driving, rideshare and ride-hailing services such as Uber and Lyft that allows travelers to switch between different transportation modes and allows passengers from different Origin-Destination (OD) pairs to share a ride together in a coupled morning-evening commute framework. The model is formulated as a variational inequality (VI), and reformulated as an equivalent mixed complementarity problem (MiCP). Then we prove the existence of an equilibrium solution, and provide the conditions on the model parameters under which the equilibrium will be unique. Furthermore, we prove that the travelers' disutility of our coupled model will not be worse than that of a decoupled modeling approach. The computational results on the Sioux-Falls network show that our model captures the possible mode switches between morning and evening commutes, as well as the detour of rideshare drivers to pick up or drop off passengers. Furthermore, our numerical examples demonstrate that modeling morning and evening commutes separately tends to overestimate the number of drivers and total Vehicle Hours Traveled (VHT) in the network when accounting for the coupling interaction effects between morning and evening commutes.



Executive Summary

The rapid rise of ride-hailing services (provided by Uber, Lyft, Didi, Grab and Ola) and rideshare services (enabled by SCOOP, WAZE, Zipcar, and Turo) are transforming urban passenger transportation. (Note that in this report, rideshare refers to the mode of carpooling enabled by companies that distinguishes from traditional carpooling where no payment for the ride is made. It also differs from ride-hailing in terms of price and inconvenience cost.) While these new mobility services enriched the user experience by providing more mobility options, they also raise challenges for transportation planners in terms of analyzing the morning and evening commuting trips: (1) how to quantify travelers' possible mode switches between the morning commute and the evening commute; (2) how to capture the interactions between the various modes of transportation in the morning and evening commutes.

In facing these challenges, we propose a general equilibrium model that considers the joint travel decisions and interactions between solo driving, rideshare and ride-hailing in a coupled morningevening commute modeling framework with the features of (i) providing simultaneously the results of traffic flows and travelers' mode choices; (ii) quantifying the possible mode switches across various transportation services between the morning and evening commutes; (iii) allowing for passengers from different Origin-Destination (OD) pairs to share a ride together; (iv) capturing the deadheading of ride-hailing vehicles; and (v) modeling the coupling interaction effects between morning and evening commutes. Formulated as a variational inequality and reformulated as an equivalent mixed complementarity problem, the main constraints of the general equilibrium model include: rideshare capacity constraints, demand satisfaction, flow conservation equations, extended user equilibrium conditions, etc.

Then we analyze the mathematical properties of our proposed model. We show an equilibrium solution exists for our proposed model, and provide the condition under which the solution is globally unique. Furthermore, we show that, under the same condition, the equilibrium will be locally unique even when a commonly used assumption in the literature is violated. In order to provide more theoretical insights for transportation planners, we compare the equilibrium solution from the our proposed coupled model with a decoupled modeling approach. It is proved that the travelers' disutility produced by our coupled model will not be worse than that of the decoupled model.

Finally, our proposed model is validated using the Sioux-Falls network. The results show that the proposed coupled morning-evening traffic equilibrium model is capable of capturing the mode



switches between morning and evening, and the detour of rideshare drivers. Specifically, 7.0% of rideshare drivers in the morning switch to be solo drivers in the evening; 30.9% of the rideshare drivers choose to take a detour for picking up or dropping off passengers in the morning. Our numerical examples show that considering morning and evening commutes separately tends to overestimate the travel cost, number of drivers and total Vehicle Hours Traveled (VHT) in the network. For example, the proposed model produces 7.8% fewer drivers and 15.4% less VHT in the system compared with a decoupled method when the rideshare price is higher in the evening commute than that of the morning commute. This is due to the coupling interaction effects between morning and evening commutes, e.g., rideshare passengers in the morning commute may switch to ride-hailing passengers in the evening commute. When treating the morning and evening commutes separately, we cannot capture these interactions.



1 Introduction

App-based transportation services, such as ride-hailing services (also called e-hailing or ridesourcing services in the literature, e.g., Ban et al., 2019) provided by Uber, Lyft, DiDi, Grab and Ola or casual rideshare¹ enabled by SCOOP, WAZE, Zipcar, and Turo are growing rapidly. For example, Uber has hit its milestone in 2018 to serve over 10 billion trips within more than 700 cities of 80 countries (Uber, 2018). There are over 75 million riders and 3.9 million drivers in total, producing more than 14.1 billion dollars of annual net revenue (Iqbal, 2020). These emerging transportation services are transforming the travel behavior of individuals and urban mobility patterns, and provide significant challenges to transportation planners and policy makers on how to assess the impact of these services on transportation systems, and how to facilitate or regulate these services.

Due to heavy traffic, commuters suffer from long travel delays in both the morning and evening commutes in many urban areas. Transportation planners should consider both commuting trips in their analysis, since the travel choices in one commute affect those of the other, but in practice they are rarely jointly analyzed. With the emerging transportation services, one challenge for transportation planners is to quantify travelers' possible mode switches between the morning commute and the evening commute. The ride-hailing and rideshare services provide more travel mode choices for commuters in both morning and evening commutes. For example, a person can combine a rideshare service in the morning, but use a ride-hailing service for the evening return trip to reduce the pairing cost, and provide more flexibility in evening trips. This capturing of mode switches is especially important if the travel cost data is different in the morning and evening times. For example, a traveler with a high inconvenience cost for rideshare in the evening, which may be due to the need to pick up their children from after-school activities, will not use this mode in the evening. Thus, an alternative option for these travelers is to use rideshare in the morning and to take ride-hailing in the evening.

Another challenge for transportation planners is to capture the interactions between the various modes of transportation in the morning and evening commutes. With rideshare and ride-hailing services, the choice of travelers in the morning/evening may influence that in the evening/morning. For example, a traveler may decide to drive in the morning if (s)he knows that it is very expensive to take a ride in the evening, which may be caused by the decrease of the evening supply in the

¹In this report, rideshare refers to the mode of carpooling enabled by companies that distinguishes from traditional carpooling where no payment for the ride is made. It also differs from ride-hailing in terms of price and inconvenience cost.



rideshare and ride-hailing markets.

In recent years, researchers have included rideshare services in the traditional traffic assignment problem (Sheffi, 1985; Patriksson, 2015). Xu et al. (2015a) and Xu et al. (2015b) first proposed the traffic equilibrium models with rideshare services. Considering an Origin-Destination (OD) based surge pricing strategy, Ma et al. (2020) modeled a rideshare user equilibrium with ride-matching constraints. Li et al. (2020) studied a path-based rideshare equilibrium model to simultaneously produce route choices, mode choices, and matching decisions. Instead of using a mixed complementary formulation, Wang et al. (2021) established a convex programming formulation for the rideshare user equilibrium problem. Noruzoliaee and Zou (2022) formulated a rideshare user equilibrium model in an autonomous vehicle context. Some papers also extended the traditional traffic assignment problem by considering ride-hailing services. Ban et al. (2019) modeled the ride-hailing services in a general equilibrium model. Li et al. (2021) proposed a network equilibrium model with optimal spatial pricing for ride-hailing services. To better understand vacant trips generated by ride-hailing services, Xu et al. (2021) put forward a network equilibrium model to capture both cruising and deadheading trips of ride-hailing vehicles. Chen and Di (2022) formulated a ride-hailing network equilibrium model considering pooling options for passengers. Di and Ban (2019) proposed a general traffic equilibrium modeling framework which includes both rideshare and ride-hailing services.

To the best of our knowledge, there is no research to provide a general equilibrium model to capture the complex interactions between solo driving, rideshare, and ride-hailing in a coupled morning-evening commute framework. There are several reasons for developing a coupled morningevening traffic equilibrium model to assist transportation planners in their decision making, especially considering the emerging rideshare and ride-hailing services: First, even for the same transportation network, traffic equilibria in the morning and evening commutes are not symmetrical due to different road networks for the morning and evening trips. Asymmetrical cost structures for the morning and evening commutes could further enlarge this difference; Second, with the competition or cooperation between various transportation modes, travelers may choose one type of commute mode in the morning period, and switch to a different type in the evening period, especially when the cost structures differ between the morning and the evening.

Although there are some papers to extend the bottleneck model (Vickrey, 1969; Li et al., 2020) as a Morning-evening Commute Problem (Zhang et al., 2008; Daganzo, 2013; Gonzales and Daganzo, 2013), for these papers the reason for considering both morning and evening commutes together is



markedly different. The motivation for the bottleneck model is that the schedule penalty functions in the morning and evening vary. Finally, rideshare and ride-hailing services have not been considered in the Morning-evening Commute Problem.

In order to close the identified research gap for the traffic assignment problem, we propose a general equilibrium model that considers the joint travel decisions and interactions between solo driving, rideshare and ride-hailing in a coupled morning-evening commute modeling framework. The main contributions of this report are listed as follows:

• We develop a general equilibrium model framework to capture both rideshare and ride-hailing services between morning and evening commutes with the features of (i) providing simultaneously the results of traffic flows and travelers' mode choices; (ii) quantifying the possible mode switches across various transportation services between the morning and evening commutes; (iii) allowing for passengers from different OD pairs to share a ride together; and (iv) capturing the coupling interaction effects between morning and evening commutes.

• The proposed model is formulated as a variational inequality (VI), and reformulated as an equivalent mixed complementarity problem (MiCP). Then we show an equilibrium solution exists for our proposed model, and provide the condition under which the solution is unique. Moreover, we prove that the travelers' disutility produced by our coupled model will not be worse than that of a decoupled modeling approach.

• Then our proposed model is validated using the Sioux-Falls network. The experimental analysis shows the effects on Vehicle Hours Traveled (VHT), number of travelers to use each mode, number of mode switches, and number of detours as a function of the cost parameters such as rideshare inconvenience costs.

The remainder of this report is organized as follows. In Section 2, we provide the coupled morning-evening traffic equilibrium model with rideshare and ride-hailing services. In Section 3 and Section 4, we analyze the mathematical properties of the proposed model. In Section 5, experimental results are given to illustrate our model. Section 6 concludes this report and points out some possible directions for future research.



2 Mathematical Model

2.1 Problem description

We propose an extended traffic equilibrium model of morning and evening commutes, taking into account the emergent travel trends of rideshare and ride-hailing that offer alternative modes of travel supplementing the traditional mode of commuting: solo driving. The goal of the model is to study the morning and evening commute trip flows in the network caused by traffic congestion and the travelers' choices of commute types to minimize their disutilities. More importantly, our approach combines morning travel from an origin to a destination and evening return from the same destination (which therefore is the origin of the evening trip) to the morning's origin; this round trip is composed of a morning trip taken on a path and an evening trip taken on a possibly different (reverse) path with possibly a different mode. The round-trip path flows and mode choices encompass travelers' commute behavior; the equilibrium will determine the travelers' path and mode selections by equilibrating the round-trip path flows, morning mode choices and evening mode choices with the travelers' disutilities based on an extension of Wardrop's user equilibrium principle.

As illustrated in Fig. 1, there are different types of commuters: (1) drivers, labelled as d, including both solo and rideshare drivers labelled as sd and rd, respectively; namely $d = \{sd, rd\}$; (2) passengers, labelled as p, including both rideshare and ride-hailing passengers labelled as rp and hp, respectively; thus $p = \{rp, hp\}$; we use the letter $t \in \{sd, rd, rp, hp\}$ as the generic label for these 4 types of travelers (i.e., commuters). In the morning/evening commute, drivers can choose to provide rideshare services if it is convenient for them. But drivers will not provide ride-hailing services since they also have their own destinations. In this scenario, ride-hailing services are provided by another group of drivers who are not commuters. Part of the complication of the model is for rideshare driver to pick up and drop off passengers, possibly involving some detours of the driver's more direct routes to and from work place. As a result, drivers can switch roles between solo driver and rideshare driver during morning/evening commute. For various reasons, passengers may switch from one type of commute mode in the morning to a different type in the evening: rideshare passengers and ride-hailing passengers may switch among these two types.

Define \mathcal{N}_0 as the set of all nodes in a network. A morning OD pair $k = (i_k; j_k)$ joining nodes i_k and j_k in \mathcal{N}_0 becomes the OD pair $\bar{k} = (j_k; i_k)$ in the evening. That is to say, the origin and destination of morning OD pair $k \in \mathcal{K}$ becomes the destination and origin of evening OD pair \bar{k} , respectively. Each traveler will choose a morning path $p^{\mathrm{am}} \in \mathcal{P}_k^{\mathrm{am}}$ to go from home to workplace





Figure 1. Mode choices and mode switches of morning and evening commutes.

and an evening path $p^{pm} \in \mathcal{P}_{\bar{k}}^{pm}$ to return home from workplace. Mathematically, if \mathcal{P}_k denotes the set of all the paths throughout the entire day joining an OD pair k, then $\mathcal{P}_k = \mathcal{P}_k^{am} \times \mathcal{P}_{\bar{k}}^{pm}$. Let $\mathcal{P} = {\mathcal{P}_k}_{k\in\mathcal{K}}$. Based on a set of travel costs, under a set of assumptions and subject to traffic congestion, the model aims to determine a user equilibrium of trips for all the paths $p \in \mathcal{P}$ throughout the entire day. In this process, the model also determines the switch of the passenger types in the morning and the evening trips and also the switches among the drivers from solo to rideshare and vice versa.

2.2 Model notations and assumptions

Main notations used in this study are summarized as follows, including input sets and parameters in Table 1, and decision variables in Table 2 and Table 3.

In order to balance model realism and mathematical tractability, we assume that:

• The modeling context is static. That is to say, this is a model from a planner's perspective, instead of one at operational level.

• During the morning/evening commute, rideshare drivers may take a detour for picking up or dropping off rideshare passengers if needed. Thus, rideshare passengers with different OD pairs are allowed to share the same vehicle.

• A passenger does not change travel mode during his/her morning or evening trip. For example, during the morning commute, the passenger's entire trip must be either completely a rideshare trip or completely a ride-hailing trip.

• A driver in the morning commute will drive the car back home in the evening commute.

• Rideshare vehicles have the same passenger capacity, and each ride-hailing vehicle is assumed to pick up only one OD demand (passenger).



Network structure				
$\mathcal{G}_0 = (\mathcal{N}_0, \mathcal{A}_0)$	Original network with the node set \mathcal{N}_0 and the arc set \mathcal{A}_0 , whose elements are denoted			
	by $i, j \in \mathcal{N}_0$ and $a_0 \in \mathcal{A}_0$			
$\mathcal{K}\subseteq\mathcal{N}_0\times\mathcal{N}_0$	Set of OD pairs			
$ar{k}$	Evening return OD pair corresponding to morning OD pair $k \in \mathcal{K}$			
\mathcal{N}_0'	Set of nodes of rideshare passengers			
\mathcal{N}_0''	Set of nodes of ride-hailing passengers			
${\cal A}_{ m t}$	Sets of arcs of traveler type t, $a_t \in \mathcal{A}_t$, $t \in \{sd, rd, rp, hp\}$			
$\mathcal{G} = (\mathcal{N}, \mathcal{A})$	Extended network with the node set \mathcal{N} and the arc set \mathcal{A} ; where $\mathcal{N} \triangleq \mathcal{N}_0 \cup \mathcal{N}_0' \cup \mathcal{N}_0''$ and $\mathcal{A} \triangleq \mathcal{A}_{sd} \cup \mathcal{A}_{rd} \cup \mathcal{A}_{rp} \cup \mathcal{A}_{hp}$			
$\mathcal{T}_{\mathrm{t}}(a_0)$	Mapping an original arc $a_0 \in \mathcal{A}_0$ to its corresponding arc $a_t \in \mathcal{A}_t$, with $t \in \{sd, rd, rp, hp\}$, i.e. $\mathcal{T}_t : \mathcal{A}_0 \to \mathcal{A}_t$			
$\mathcal{T}_0(a_{ ext{t}})$	Mapping an arc $a_t \in \mathcal{A}_t$ with $t \in \{sd, rd, rp, hp\}$ to the original arc $a_0 \in \mathcal{A}_0$ it is generated from, i.e. $\mathcal{T}_0 : \mathcal{A}_t \to \mathcal{A}_0$			
$\mathcal{P}_k^{\mathrm{am}}$	Set of paths for OD pair $k \in \mathcal{K}$ in the extended network in the morning			
$\mathcal{P}_{ar{k}}^{\mathrm{pm}}$	Set of paths for the return OD pair \bar{k} in the extended network in the evening			
\mathcal{P}_k	Set of paths for OD pair $k \in \mathcal{K}$ in the extended network throughout the entire day			
${\cal P}$	Set of all paths in the extended network throughout the entire day			
Model parame	ters			
D_k	Total person-trip demand of OD pair $k \in \mathcal{K}$			
M	Capacity in terms of number of rideshare passengers for each vehicle			
$\delta_{a;p}$	Arc-path incidence indicator; $\delta_{a;p} = \begin{cases} 1 & \text{if path } p \text{ uses arc } a \\ 0 & \text{otherwise} \end{cases}$			
$\operatorname{tt}_a(ullet)$	The classic Bureau of Public Roads (BPR) travel time function for arc $a \in \mathcal{A}_0$ as a			
	function of traffic flow on the arc: $tt_a(\bullet) = t_a 1 + b \left\lfloor \frac{\bullet}{a_a} \right\rfloor \right) \left(\frac{\bullet}{a_a} \right\rfloor$			
t_a, α_a	Free flow travel time and flow capacity, respectively, of arc $a \in \mathcal{A}_0$, for calculation of			
	travel time considering congestion			
ψ	Conversion factor of time (minutes) to money (dollars)			

Table 1. Input sets and parameters



Table 2. Primary and o	derived decision	variables
------------------------	------------------	-----------

f_a^{am}	Flow of travelers of arc $a \in \mathcal{A}$ in the morning
f_a^{pm}	Flow of travelers of arc $a \in \mathcal{A}$ in the evening
z_p	Flow of travelers of path $p \in \mathcal{P}$ through the entire day
$x_{a;k}^{\mathrm{am}}$	Flow of travelers of arc $a \in \mathcal{A}$ and OD pair $k \in \mathcal{K}$ in the morning
$x^{\rm pm}_{a;\bar{k}}$	Flow of travelers of arc $a \in \mathcal{A}$ and reverse OD pair \bar{k} in the evening
u_k	Generalized (least) disutility of OD pair $k \in \mathcal{K}$
$\eta_a^{\pm;\mathrm{am}}$	Morning shadow price of arc $a \in \mathcal{A}_0$, induced by morning rideshare capacity constraint
$\eta_a^{\pm;\mathrm{pm}}$	Evening shadow price of arc $a \in \mathcal{A}_0$, induced by evening rideshare capacity constraint
$\mu_i^{k;\mathrm{am}}$	Morning multiplier for OD pair $k \in \mathcal{K}$ and node $i \in \mathcal{N}$, induced by morning demand
	satisfaction constraint and morning flow conservation constraint
$\mu_i^{\bar k; \rm pm}$	Evening multiplier for reverse OD pair \bar{k} and node $i \in \mathcal{N}$, induced by evening demand
	satisfaction constraint and evening flow conservation constraint
$\zeta_{a;k}$	Multiplier for OD pair $k \in \mathcal{K}$ and arc $a \in \mathcal{A}$, induced by driver flow conservation constraint

Table 3. Cost functions

$I_{a; ext{t}}^{ ext{am}}(oldsymbol{f}^{ ext{am}})$	Morning inconvenience cost on arc $a \in A_t$ experienced by commuter type $t \in \{rd, rp, hp\}$
	as a function of morning arc flow $\boldsymbol{f}^{\text{am}} \triangleq \left\{ \left(f_a^{\text{am}}\right)_{a \in \mathcal{A}_{\text{t}}} \right\}_{\textbf{t} \in \{\text{sd,rd,rp,hp}\}}$
$I_{a;\mathrm{t}}^{\mathrm{pm}}(\boldsymbol{f}^{\mathrm{pm}})$	Evening inconvenience cost on arc $a \in \mathcal{A}_t$ experienced by commuter type $t \in \{rd, rp, hp\}$
	as a function of evening arc flow $\boldsymbol{f}^{\mathrm{pm}} \triangleq \left\{ \left(f_a^{\mathrm{pm}} \right)_{a \in \mathcal{A}_t} \right\}_{t \in \{\mathrm{sd,rd,rp,hp}\}}$
$R_{a;\mathrm{t}}^{\mathrm{am}}(\boldsymbol{f}^{\mathrm{am}})$	Morning rideshare payment/income or ride-hailing payment on arc $a_t \in \mathcal{A}_t$ experienced
	by commuter type $t \in {rd, rp, hp}$
$R^{\mathrm{pm}}_{a;\mathrm{t}}(\boldsymbol{f}^{\mathrm{pm}})$	Evening rideshare payment/income or ride-hailing payment on arc $a_t \in \mathcal{A}_t$ experienced
	by commuter type $t \in \{rd, rp, hp\}$
$\mathrm{tt}_a^{\mathrm{am}}(\boldsymbol{f}^{\mathrm{am}})$	Morning travel time on arc $a \in \mathcal{A}_0$
$\mathrm{tt}_a^{\mathrm{pm}}(\boldsymbol{f}^{\mathrm{pm}})$	Evening travel time on arc $a \in \mathcal{A}_0$
$\mathrm{tc}^{\mathrm{am}}_a(\boldsymbol{f}^{\mathrm{am}})$	Total cost on arc $a \in \mathcal{A}$ experienced by morning commuters
$\mathrm{tc}^{\mathrm{pm}}_a(\boldsymbol{f}^{\mathrm{pm}})$	Total cost on arc $a \in \mathcal{A}$ experienced by evening commuters
$\mathrm{TC}_p(oldsymbol{z})$	Total cost on path $p \in \mathcal{P}$ experienced by commuters as a function of $\boldsymbol{z} \triangleq \{z_p\}_{p \in \mathcal{P}}$



2.3 Constructing an extended network

To accommodate the switch between solo and rideshare drivers and the pick-up/dropoff locations, an extended network similar to the approach in Xu et al. (2015b) is constructed from the given network with splits of its node and arc sets. Specifically, each node of the original network is splitted to distinguish between drivers and passengers: a "driver arc" is splitted into a "solo-driver arc" and a "rideshare-driver arc"; and a "passenger arc", which is splitted into a "rideshare-passenger arc" and a "ride-hailing-passenger arc". The flows of solo-driver arcs, rideshare-driver arcs, and ridehailing-passenger arcs will contribute to congestion. The totality of these splitted nodes and arcs defines the extended network.

Take Fig. 2 as an example, in Fig. 2(a), the original network consists of nodes i, j, ℓ , and arcs $(i, j), (j, \ell)$. Thus, the extended network in Fig. 2(b) consists of:

- \mathcal{N}_0 : "driver" nodes i, j and ℓ ;
- \mathcal{N}'_0 : "rideshare-passenger" nodes i', j' and ℓ' ;
- \mathcal{N}_0'' : "ride-hailing-passenger" nodes i'', j'' and ℓ'' ;
- \mathcal{A}_{sd} : "solo-driver" arcs (i, j) and (j, ℓ) (the one above in Fig. 2);
- \mathcal{A}_{rd} : "rideshare-driver" arcs (i, j) and (j, ℓ) (the one below in Fig. 2);
- \mathcal{A}_{rp} : "rideshare-passenger" arcs (i', j') and (j', ℓ') ;
- \mathcal{A}_{hp} : "ride-hailing-passenger" arcs (i'', j'') and (j'', ℓ'') .



(a) Original Network

(b) Extended Network





Note that these are not three disjoint networks since they are connected by the fixed demands, i.e., the sum of flows leaving the three splitted origin nodes (or entering the three splitted destination nodes) are fixed. As a result, travelers could choose to start at either node i if they want to drive, node i' if they wish to take the rideshare service, or node i'' if they prefer using the ride-hailing service. From the extended network in Fig. 2(b), we can notice that if travelers choose to start from driver node *i*, they may travel on arc $a_{\rm sd} \in A_{\rm sd}$ and/or arc $a_{\rm rd} \in A_{\rm rd}$ before reaching the destination node $\ell \in \mathcal{N}_0$, which is also a driver node. For example, in Fig. 2(b), a driver can be traveling along arc $(i, j) \in \mathcal{A}_{rd}$ and then arc $(j, \ell) \in \mathcal{A}_{sd}$. That is to say, (s)he drives with some passenger(s) to share a ride from node i to j, then drops off the passenger(s) at node j, and drives alone from j to ℓ . However, once departing from a driver node, travelers cannot switch to passenger arcs in A_{rp} or A_{hp} . The reason is here we have the assumption that drivers will not leave their vehicles until they arrive at their destinations. Observing that there is no arcs connecting a rideshare-passenger node \mathcal{N}'_0 to a driver node \mathcal{N}_0 or a ride-hailing-passenger node \mathcal{N}''_0 . Thus, if a traveler departs from a rideshare-passenger node i', (s)he is only allowed to travel on the rideshare passenger arcs $a_{\rm rp} \in \mathcal{A}_{\rm rp}$ before (s) he reaches the destination node $\ell' \in \mathcal{N}_0'$. This is because we assume that travelers cannot change their travel mode before reaching their destinations once they choose to be rideshare passengers. Similarly, once travelers depart from a ride-hailing passenger node i'', they are only allowed to travel on ride-hailing passenger arcs $a_{hp} \in \mathcal{A}_{hp}$ before they arrive at their destinations.

Since $\mathcal{A}_{sd} \cup \mathcal{A}_{rd} \subset \mathcal{N}_0 \times \mathcal{N}_0$, $\mathcal{A}_{rp} \subset \mathcal{N}'_0 \times \mathcal{N}'_0$, and $\mathcal{A}_{hp} \subset \mathcal{N}''_0 \times \mathcal{N}''_0$, a path p will either only visit nodes in \mathcal{N}_0 using arcs in \mathcal{A}_{sd} or \mathcal{A}_{rd} , or only visit nodes in \mathcal{N}'_0 using arcs in \mathcal{A}_{rp} , or only visit nodes in \mathcal{N}'_0 using arcs in \mathcal{A}_{hp} . Thus a path p can contain only arcs of \mathcal{A}_{rp} , or only arcs of \mathcal{A}_{hp} , or only arcs of $\mathcal{A}_{sd} \cup \mathcal{A}_{rd}$.

2.4 Congestion cost

Notice that the arc flows $f_{a_{sd}}^{am/pm}$, $f_{a_{rd}}^{am/pm}$, and $f_{a_{hp}}^{am/pm}$, representing the number of solo driving vehicles, the rideshare vehicles, and ride-hailing vehicles, respectively, are the sources of traffic congestion; but $f_{a_{rp}}^{am/pm}$ are not (rideshare passenger flows do not influence traffic congestion). Let $f^{am} \triangleq \{f_a^{am}\}_{a \in \mathcal{A}}$ and $f^{pm} \triangleq \{f_a^{pm}\}_{a \in \mathcal{A}}$ where $\mathcal{A} = \mathcal{A}_{sd} \cup \mathcal{A}_{rd} \cup \mathcal{A}_{rp} \cup \mathcal{A}_{hp}$. Derived from the Bureau of Public Roads (BPR) functions, we obtain the travel time $tt_a(\bullet)$ as follows



$$tt_{a}^{am}(\boldsymbol{f}^{am}) = t_{a} \quad 1 + b \left(\frac{f_{a_{sd}}^{am} + f_{a_{rd}}^{am} + f_{a_{hp}}^{am}}{\alpha_{a}} \right)^{4} \right)$$

$$tt_{a}^{pm}(\boldsymbol{f}^{pm}) = t_{a} \quad 1 + b \left(\frac{f_{a_{sd}}^{pm} + f_{a_{rd}}^{pm} + f_{a_{hp}}^{pm}}{\alpha_{a}} \right)^{4} \right) \left(\begin{cases} \forall a \in \mathcal{A}_{0}. \quad (1) \\ \end{cases} \right)$$

where $a_{\rm sd} = \mathcal{T}_{\rm sd}(a)$, $a_{\rm rd} = \mathcal{T}_{\rm rd}(a)$, and $a_{\rm hp} = \mathcal{T}_{\rm hp}(a)$ for $a \in \mathcal{A}_0$ are the corresponding arcs for solo drivers, ridesharing drivers, and ride-hailing vehicles respectively, splitted from the original arc $a \in \mathcal{A}_0$; t_a and α_a represent the free flow travel time and flow capacity of arc $a \in \mathcal{A}_0$, respectively.

2.5 Inconvenience cost and payment/income

In this section, we define the inconvenience costs and payments/incomes of rideshare and ride-hailing services. The cost structure is similar to that of existing rideshare user equilibrium literature (e.g., Xu et al., 2015b; Ma et al., 2020; Li et al., 2020; Ma et al., 2022). To include ride-hailing services in our general traffic equilibrium framework, we also formulate the inconvenience cost and payment for ride-hailing passengers.

• Inconvenience cost of rideshare drivers: In addition to the congestion cost in Equation (1), a rideshare driver will also experience the inconvenience for sharing the vehicle with passengers, which includes but is not limited to picking up, dropping off, or even waiting for passengers. The inconvenience cost of rideshare drivers is defined as follows

$$\begin{array}{c}
I_{a;rd}^{am}\left(f_{a_{rp}}^{am}\right)\left(\left\{ \begin{array}{c} \forall a \in \mathcal{A}_{rd} \text{ with } a_{rp} = \mathcal{T}_{rp}\left(\mathcal{T}_{0}\left(a\right)\right) \\
I_{a;rd}^{pm}\left(f_{a_{rp}}^{pm}\right)\left(\left\{ \begin{array}{c} \end{array}\right\} \right)\left(\left\{ \begin{array}{c} \forall a \in \mathcal{A}_{rd} \text{ with } a_{rp} = \mathcal{T}_{rp}\left(\mathcal{T}_{0}\left(a\right)\right) \\
\end{array}\right. \end{array}\right)$$
(2)

where $I_{a;rd}^{am}(\bullet)$ and $I_{a;rd}^{pm}(\bullet)$ are monotone increasing functions, namely the inconvenience cost for rideshare drivers will increase when there are more rideshare passengers. This is because when there are more rideshare passengers, the rideshare drivers will need more detours for picking up or dropping off passengers, which leads to higher inconvenience cost for rideshare drivers.

• Inconvenience cost of rideshare passengers: Similar to rideshare drivers, the rideshare service could also cause some inconvenience for rideshare passengers. The inconvenience cost may include the waiting time for drivers to pick them up, possible detour together with the drivers for picking up or dropping off other passengers, or even the anxiety to share a ride with strangers. The inconvenience



cost of rideshare passengers is given by

$$\left. \begin{array}{c} I_{a;\mathrm{rp}}^{\mathrm{am}}\left(f_{a}^{\mathrm{am}}\right) \\ I_{a;\mathrm{rp}}^{\mathrm{pm}}\left(f_{a}^{\mathrm{pm}}\right) \end{array} \right\} \left\{ \begin{array}{c} \forall a \in \mathcal{A}_{\mathrm{rp}} \\ \end{array} \right.$$
(3)

where $I_{a;rp}^{am}(\bullet)$ and $I_{a;rp}^{pm}(\bullet)$ are monotone increasing functions. When there are more rideshare passengers in the system, the rideshare passengers will need longer waiting time for rideshare drivers to pick them up and will possibly suffer more discomfort for sharing the ride, which leads to higher inconvenience cost for rideshare passengers.

• Inconvenience cost of ride-hailing passengers: Similar to rideshare passengers, ride-hailing passengers also experience some inconvenience, which may come from waiting for picking up after calling a ride. The inconvenience cost of ride-hailing passengers is as follows

$$\begin{bmatrix}
I_{a;hp}^{am} (f_{a}^{am}) \\
I_{a;hp}^{pm} (f_{a}^{pm})
\end{bmatrix} \begin{pmatrix}
\forall a \in \mathcal{A}_{hp} \\
(4)
\end{bmatrix}$$

where $I_{a;hp}^{am}(\bullet)$ and $I_{a;hp}^{pm}(\bullet)$ are monotone increasing functions, namely the inconvenience cost of ride-hailing passengers increases as there are more ride-hailing passengers. The reason is that when there are more ride-hailing passengers in the system, there is more demand for this mode type, and as a result, the ride-hailing passengers experience longer waiting time, resulting in larger inconvenience cost.

• *Payment of rideshare passengers*: The main reason that the rideshare drivers may be willing to provide rideshare service and may want to pick up more passengers is that they can receive compensation to cover part of their driving cost from each of the rideshare passengers. The payment of each rideshare passenger, which may be different in the morning and evening, is defined as

$$\begin{array}{l}
 R_{a;rp}^{am}\left(\boldsymbol{f}^{am}\right) \triangleq B_{a;rp}^{am} - S_{a;rp}^{am}(f_{a_{rd}}^{am}) + E_{a;rp}^{am}(f_{a}^{am}) \\
 R_{a;rp}^{pm}\left(\boldsymbol{f}^{pm}\right) \triangleq B_{a;rp}^{pm} - S_{a;rp}^{pm}(f_{a_{rd}}^{pm}) + E_{a;rp}^{pm}(f_{a}^{pm})
\end{array}$$

$$\left\{\begin{array}{c}
 \forall a \in \mathcal{A}_{rp} \text{ with } a_{0} = \mathcal{T}_{0}(a), \\
 \text{ and } a_{rd} = \mathcal{T}_{rd}\left(\mathcal{T}_{0}\left(a\right)\right)
\end{array}$$

$$\left(5\right)$$

where $B_{a;rp}^{am}$ and $B_{a;rp}^{pm}$ are positive constants; $S_{a;rp}^{am}(\bullet)$, $S_{a;rp}^{pm}(\bullet)$, $E_{a;rp}^{am}(\bullet)$ and $E_{a;rp}^{pm}(\bullet)$ are monotone increasing functions. The first part of Equation (5) is the benchmark price of rideshare passengers for arc $a \in \mathcal{A}_{rp}$. The second and third part of Equation (5) are related to the relationship between



supply and demand of the rideshare market: when there are more rideshare drivers, i.e., the supply of the rideshare market is larger, the price for rideshare service will decrease; when there are more rideshare passengers, namely the demand of the rideshare market becomes larger, the payment for rideshare service will increase.

• Income of rideshare drivers: Rideshare driver's income is equal to the summation of all payments of rideshare passengers in his/her car. Since the income of rideshare drivers is defined at the OD level, the actual number of passengers per vehicle for each OD pair is not predetermined, but should be within the range [1, M]. That is to say, on average there will be at least one passenger and at most M passengers in each vehicle for each OD pair. Similar to Xu et al. (2015b), for simplicity we set the average number of rideshare passengers per rideshare vehicle for each OD pair to be fixed constants $\kappa^{\text{am}}, \kappa^{\text{pm}} \in [1, M]$, namely,

$$\begin{array}{l}
R_{a;\mathrm{rd}}^{\mathrm{am}}\left(\boldsymbol{f}^{\mathrm{am}}\right) \triangleq \kappa^{\mathrm{am}} R_{a_{\mathrm{rp}};\mathrm{rp}}^{\mathrm{am}}\left(\boldsymbol{f}^{\mathrm{am}}\right) \\
R_{a;\mathrm{rd}}^{\mathrm{pm}}\left(\boldsymbol{f}^{\mathrm{pm}}\right) \triangleq \kappa^{\mathrm{pm}} R_{a_{\mathrm{rp}};\mathrm{rp}}^{\mathrm{pm}}\left(\boldsymbol{f}^{\mathrm{pm}}\right)
\end{array}$$

$$\left\{ \begin{array}{c}
\forall a \in \mathcal{A}_{\mathrm{rd}} \text{ with } a_{\mathrm{rp}} = \mathcal{T}_{\mathrm{rp}}\left(\mathcal{T}_{0}\left(a\right)\right) \\
\begin{pmatrix}
\end{array}\right. \\
\begin{pmatrix}
\end{array}\right. \\
\begin{pmatrix}
\end{array}\right\}$$

$$\left(\begin{array}{c}
\forall a \in \mathcal{A}_{\mathrm{rd}} \text{ with } a_{\mathrm{rp}} = \mathcal{T}_{\mathrm{rp}}\left(\mathcal{T}_{0}\left(a\right)\right) \\
\begin{pmatrix}
\end{array}\right)$$

• *Payment of ride-hailing passengers*: Similar to rideshare passengers, ride-hailing passengers also need to pay for using the ride-hailing service. The payment for each ride-hailing passenger is

$$\begin{array}{ll}
R_{a;hp}^{am}\left(\boldsymbol{f}^{am}\right) &\triangleq B_{a;hp}^{am} + E_{a;hp}^{am}(f_{a}^{am}) \\
R_{a;hp}^{pm}\left(\boldsymbol{f}^{pm}\right) &\triangleq B_{a;hp}^{pm} + E_{a;hp}^{pm}(f_{a}^{pm})
\end{array}$$

$$\left\{ \begin{array}{l}
\forall a \in \mathcal{A}_{hp} \text{ with } a_{0} = \mathcal{T}_{0}(a) \quad (7)
\end{array}$$

where $B_{a;hp}^{am}$ and $B_{a;hp}^{pm}$ are positive constants that represent the benchmark prices of ride-hailing passengers for arc $a \in \mathcal{A}_{hp}$; $E_{a;hp}^{am}(\bullet)$ and $E_{a;hp}^{pm}(\bullet)$ are monotone increasing functions.



2.6 The overall arc and path cost functions

Denote ψ as the conversion factor of time (minutes) to money (dollars). Based on Section 2.4 and 2.5, in sum, each traveler on arc $a \in \mathcal{A}$ experiences a total cost of

$$\operatorname{tc}_{a}^{\operatorname{am}}(\boldsymbol{f}^{\operatorname{am}}) = \begin{cases} \left(\psi \times \operatorname{tt}_{a_{0}}^{\operatorname{am}}(\boldsymbol{f}^{\operatorname{am}}) & \forall a \in \mathcal{A}_{\operatorname{sd}} \text{ with } a_{0} = \mathcal{T}_{0}(a) \\ \psi \times \operatorname{tt}_{a_{0}}^{\operatorname{am}}(\boldsymbol{f}^{\operatorname{am}}) + I_{a;\operatorname{rd}}^{\operatorname{am}}(\boldsymbol{f}^{\operatorname{am}}) - R_{a;\operatorname{rd}}^{\operatorname{am}}(\boldsymbol{f}^{\operatorname{am}}) & \forall a \in \mathcal{A}_{\operatorname{rd}} \text{ with } a_{0} = \mathcal{T}_{0}(a) \\ \psi \times \operatorname{tt}_{a_{0}}^{\operatorname{am}}(\boldsymbol{f}^{\operatorname{am}}) + I_{a;\operatorname{rp}}^{\operatorname{am}}(\boldsymbol{f}^{\operatorname{am}}) + R_{a;\operatorname{rp}}^{\operatorname{am}}(\boldsymbol{f}^{\operatorname{am}}) & \forall a \in \mathcal{A}_{\operatorname{rp}} \text{ with } a_{0} = \mathcal{T}_{0}(a) \\ \psi \times \operatorname{tt}_{a_{0}}^{\operatorname{am}}(\boldsymbol{f}^{\operatorname{am}}) + I_{a;\operatorname{hp}}^{\operatorname{am}}(\boldsymbol{f}^{\operatorname{am}}) + R_{a;\operatorname{hp}}^{\operatorname{am}}(\boldsymbol{f}^{\operatorname{am}}) & \forall a \in \mathcal{A}_{\operatorname{hp}} \text{ with } a_{0} = \mathcal{T}_{0}(a) \\ \operatorname{tc}_{a}^{\operatorname{pm}}(\boldsymbol{f}^{\operatorname{pm}}) = \end{cases}$$

$$\tag{8}$$

$$\begin{cases} \left(\psi \times \operatorname{tt}_{a_0}^{\operatorname{pm}}(\boldsymbol{f}^{\operatorname{pm}}) & \forall a \in \mathcal{A}_{\operatorname{sd}} \text{ with } a_0 = \mathcal{T}_0(a) \\ \psi \times \operatorname{tt}_{a_0}^{\operatorname{pm}}(\boldsymbol{f}^{\operatorname{pm}}) + I_{a;\operatorname{rd}}^{\operatorname{pm}}(\boldsymbol{f}^{\operatorname{pm}}) - R_{a;\operatorname{rd}}^{\operatorname{pm}}(\boldsymbol{f}^{\operatorname{pm}}) & \forall a \in \mathcal{A}_{\operatorname{rd}} \text{ with } a_0 = \mathcal{T}_0(a) \\ \psi \times \operatorname{tt}_{a_0}^{\operatorname{pm}}(\boldsymbol{f}^{\operatorname{pm}}) + I_{a;\operatorname{rp}}^{\operatorname{pm}}(\boldsymbol{f}^{\operatorname{pm}}) + R_{a;\operatorname{rp}}^{\operatorname{pm}}(\boldsymbol{f}^{\operatorname{pm}}) & \forall a \in \mathcal{A}_{\operatorname{rp}} \text{ with } a_0 = \mathcal{T}_0(a) \\ \psi \times \operatorname{tt}_{a_0}^{\operatorname{pm}}(\boldsymbol{f}^{\operatorname{pm}}) + I_{a;\operatorname{hp}}^{\operatorname{pm}}(\boldsymbol{f}^{\operatorname{pm}}) + R_{a;\operatorname{hp}}^{\operatorname{pm}}(\boldsymbol{f}^{\operatorname{pm}}) & \forall a \in \mathcal{A}_{\operatorname{hp}} \text{ with } a_0 = \mathcal{T}_0(a) \end{cases} \end{cases}$$

Denote z_p as the flow of travelers of path $p \in \mathcal{P}_k$ joining OD pair $k \in \mathcal{K}$ through the entire day; denote $\delta_{a;p}^{\text{am}}$ and $\delta_{a;p}^{\text{pm}}$ as the arc-path indicators in the morning and in the evening, respectively. Let $\boldsymbol{z} \triangleq \{z_p\}_{p \in \mathcal{P}}, \boldsymbol{\Delta}^{\text{am}} \triangleq (\delta_{a;p}^{\text{am}})_{(a,p) \in \mathcal{A} \times \mathcal{P}}$ and $\boldsymbol{\Delta}^{\text{pm}} \triangleq (\delta_{a;p}^{\text{pm}})_{(a,p) \in \mathcal{A} \times \mathcal{P}}$. Similar to the path cost structure of Xu et al. (2015b) and Li et al. (2020), the total cost experienced by a traveler throughout the entire day on path $p \in \mathcal{P}$ can be represented as

$$TC_{p}(\boldsymbol{z}) = \sum_{a \in \mathcal{A}} \left[\delta_{a;p}^{am} \times tc_{a}^{am}(\boldsymbol{f}^{am}) + \delta_{a;p}^{pm} \times tc_{a}^{pm}(\boldsymbol{f}^{pm}) \right] \left((9) \\ = (\boldsymbol{\Delta}^{am})^{T} tc_{a}^{am}(\boldsymbol{\Delta}^{am}\boldsymbol{z}) + (\boldsymbol{\Delta}^{pm})^{T} tc_{a}^{pm}(\boldsymbol{\Delta}^{pm}\boldsymbol{z}) \right)$$

2.7 Rideshare capacity constraints

Denote the passenger capacity of each rideshare vehicle as M. We have the rideshare capacity constraints as follows:



$$\begin{cases} f_{a_{\mathrm{rd}}}^{\mathrm{am}} \leq f_{a}^{\mathrm{am}} \leq M \times f_{a_{\mathrm{rd}}}^{\mathrm{am}} \\ f_{a_{\mathrm{rd}}}^{\mathrm{pm}} \leq f_{a}^{\mathrm{pm}} \leq M \times f_{a_{\mathrm{rd}}}^{\mathrm{pm}} \end{cases} \begin{cases} \forall a \in \mathcal{A}_{\mathrm{rp}} \text{ with } a_{\mathrm{rd}} = \mathcal{T}_{\mathrm{rd}} \left(\mathcal{T}_{0} \left(a \right) \right) \end{cases}$$
(10)

namely

$$\sum_{p \in \mathcal{P}, a_{\mathrm{rd}} \in p} z_p \leq \sum_{p \in \mathcal{P}, a_{\mathrm{rp}} \notin p} z_p \leq M \sum_{p \in \mathcal{P}, a_{\mathrm{rd}} \notin p} z_p$$

$$\sum_{p \in \mathcal{P}, a_{\mathrm{rd}} \in p} z_p \leq \sum_{p \in \mathcal{P}, a_{\mathrm{rp}} \notin p} z_p \leq M \sum_{p \in \mathcal{P}, a_{\mathrm{rd}} \notin c} z_p$$

$$\sum_{p \in \mathcal{P}, a_{\mathrm{rd}} \in p} z_p \leq M \sum_{p \in \mathcal{P}, a_{\mathrm{rd}} \notin c} z_p$$

$$(11)$$

These constraints ensure two things on each arc: (i) the total number of rideshare drivers does not exceed the total number of rideshare passengers; (ii) the total number of rideshare passengers is no more than M times the total number of rideshare drivers due to the vehicular capacity.

Denote \perp as the perpendicularity notation, $\mathbf{x} \perp \mathbf{y} \iff \mathbf{x}^T \mathbf{y} = 0$ (see Definition 1.1.5 of Facchinei and Pang (2003)). Then the equivalent complementarity formulation of the Inequilities (10) can be written as follows:

$$0 \leq \eta_{a}^{+;\mathrm{am}} \perp f_{a_{\mathrm{rp}}}^{\mathrm{am}} - f_{a_{\mathrm{rd}}}^{\mathrm{am}} \geq 0$$

$$0 \leq \eta_{a}^{-;\mathrm{am}} \perp M f_{a_{\mathrm{rd}}}^{\mathrm{am}} - f_{a_{\mathrm{rp}}}^{\mathrm{am}} \geq 0$$

$$0 \leq \eta_{a}^{+;\mathrm{pm}} \perp f_{a_{\mathrm{rp}}}^{\mathrm{pm}} - f_{a_{\mathrm{rd}}}^{\mathrm{pm}} \geq 0$$

$$0 \leq \eta_{a}^{-;\mathrm{pm}} \perp M f_{a_{\mathrm{rd}}}^{\mathrm{pm}} - f_{a_{\mathrm{rp}}}^{\mathrm{pm}} \geq 0$$

$$0 \leq \eta_{a}^{-;\mathrm{pm}} \perp M f_{a_{\mathrm{rd}}}^{\mathrm{pm}} - f_{a_{\mathrm{rp}}}^{\mathrm{pm}} \geq 0$$

$$(12)$$

where the variables $\eta_a^{\pm;\mathrm{am}}$ and $\eta_a^{\pm;\mathrm{pm}}$ are the shadow prices to help enforce the morning and evening rideshare capacity constraints, respectively. For example, only when $f_{a_{\mathrm{rd}}}^{\mathrm{am}} = f_{a_{\mathrm{rp}}}^{\mathrm{am}}$ for some $a_{\mathrm{rd}} = \mathcal{T}_{\mathrm{rd}}(a), a_{\mathrm{rp}} = \mathcal{T}_{\mathrm{rp}}(a)$ and $a \in \mathcal{A}_0$, namely the flow on rideshare-driver arc equals to the relevant flow on rideshare-passenger arc, there could be a compensation $\eta_a^{+;\mathrm{am}} > 0$ incurred to avoid the situation that $f_{a_{\mathrm{rd}}}^{\mathrm{am}} > f_{a_{\mathrm{rp}}}^{\mathrm{am}}$; similarly, only when $M \times f_{a_{\mathrm{rd}}}^{\mathrm{am}} = f_{a_{\mathrm{rp}}}^{\mathrm{am}}$ for some $a_{\mathrm{rd}} = \mathcal{T}_{\mathrm{rd}}(a)$, $a_{\mathrm{rp}} = \mathcal{T}_{\mathrm{rp}}(a)$ and $a \in \mathcal{A}_0$, namely the rideshare-passenger arc is at capacity, then there could be an extra payment $\eta_a^{-;\mathrm{am}} > 0$ incurred to prevent the situation that $f_{a_{\mathrm{rp}}}^{\mathrm{am}} > M \times f_{a_{\mathrm{rd}}}^{\mathrm{am}}$.



2.8 Demand satisfaction and flow conservation equations

Demand satisfaction equations are used to balance total trip demands with path flows and ensuring morning trip demands equal evening trip demands, namely morning and evening trip demands are aggregated to total trip demands:

$$D_k = \sum_{p \in \mathcal{P}_k} \left(z_p \quad \forall \, k \in \mathcal{K} \right)$$
(13)

The above path-based demand satisfaction equations (13) can be reformulated by arc flows, but extra flow conservation equations will be needed. First, we decompose the morning arc flows f_a^{am} and evening arc flows f_a^{pm} by morning OD pair $k \in \mathcal{K}$ and evening return OD pair \bar{k} , respectively. Denote $x_{a;k}^{\text{am}} \geq 0$ and $x_{a;\bar{k}}^{\text{pm}} \geq 0$ as the amount of flow for OD pair $k \in \mathcal{K}$ on arc $a \in \mathcal{A}$ in the morning and the amount of flow for associated return OD pair \bar{k} on arc $a \in \mathcal{A}$ in the evening, respectively. Then we have the arc flow decomposition as follows:

$$f_a^{\text{am}} = \sum_{k \in \mathcal{K}} x_{a;k}^{\text{am}} \quad \text{and} \quad f_a^{\text{pm}} = \sum_{\bar{k} \in \bar{\mathcal{K}}} \left(\!\! x_{a;\bar{k}}^{\text{pm}} \quad \forall \, a \in \mathcal{A} \right)$$
(14)

Demand satisfaction equations can then be represented from arc perspective as follows:

$$\sum_{a \in IN(d_k)} x_{a;k}^{am} = \sum_{a \in OUT(o_k)} x_{a;k}^{am} = \sum_{a \in IN(d_{\bar{k}})} x_{a;\bar{k}}^{pm} = \sum_{a \in OUT(\mathbf{b}_{\bar{k}})} x_{a;\bar{k}}^{pm} = D_k$$
(15)

 $\forall k \in \mathcal{K} \text{ and associated } \bar{k}$

where o_k and d_k represent the origin and destination of OD pair k in the morning; $o_{\bar{k}}$ and $d_{\bar{k}}$ represent the origin and destination of the associated return OD pair \bar{k} in the evening; IN(i) and OUT(i) represent the sets of arcs entering and leaving node $i \in \mathcal{N}$, respectively.

We also need the flow conservation equations below for the nodes other than origins and destinations. The flow conservation equations guarantee the inflow of a node $i \in \mathcal{N}$ is equal to the outflow of that node, which can be formulated as follows:

$$\left\{ \sum_{\substack{a \in \mathrm{IN}(i) \\ a \in \mathrm{IN}(i)}} x_{a;\bar{k}}^{\mathrm{am}} - \sum_{a \in \mathrm{OUT}} \left(x_{a;\bar{k}}^{\mathrm{am}} = 0 \quad \forall i \in \mathcal{N} \setminus \{o_k, d_k\}, \forall k \in \mathcal{K} \\ \sum_{a \in \mathrm{IN}(i)} x_{a;\bar{k}}^{\mathrm{pm}} - \sum_{a \in \mathrm{OUT}} \left(x_{a;\bar{k}}^{\mathrm{pm}} = 0 \quad \forall i \in \mathcal{N} \setminus \{o_{\bar{k}}, d_{\bar{k}}\}, \text{ associated } \bar{k} \right) \right\} \left(\left(16 \right) \right)$$



In order to maintain the formulation a square system (i.e., number of variables equal to number of constraints), we assume that the morning drivers will remain to be drivers in the evening. As a result, total number of morning and evening drivers should be equal:

$$\sum_{a_{\rm sd}, a_{\rm rd} \in {\rm OUT}(o_k)} \left(x_{a_{\rm sd}; k}^{\rm am} + x_{a_{\rm rd}; k}^{\rm am} \right) = \sum_{a_{\rm sd}, a_{\rm rd} \in {\rm IN}} \left((a_{\bar{k}})^{\rm pm} \left(x_{a_{\rm sd}; \bar{k}}^{\rm pm} + x_{a_{\rm rd}; \bar{k}}^{\rm pm} \right) \quad \forall k \in \mathcal{K} \text{ and associated } \bar{k}$$

$$(17)$$

The demand satisfaction equations (15) and the driver flow conservation equations (17) together guarantee that the total number of morning and evening passengers are equal. This is consistent with the fact that if a traveler chooses to be a (rideshare or ride-hailing) passenger in the morning, (s)he will have to take a ride back home in the evening.

2.9 The overall equilibrium model

In this section, we summarize the aforementioned sections and develop a general equilibrium model to capture the complicated interactions between solo drivers, rideshare drivers, rideshare passengers and ride-hailing passengers that allows travelers to switch between different transportation modes in a coupled morning-evening commute framework.

Based on path flows and path cost functions, the model is formulated as a variational inequality (VI) defined by the pair of mapping Φ and feasible set \mathcal{HF} , notated as VI(Φ, \mathcal{HF}), as follows:

$$\begin{split} \Phi(\boldsymbol{z}) &\triangleq \left(\left(\operatorname{TC}_{p}(\boldsymbol{z}) \right)_{p \in \mathcal{P}} \right) \left(\\ \mathcal{HF} &\triangleq \left\{ \boldsymbol{z} \triangleq \left(z_{p} \right)_{p \in \mathcal{P}} \geq 0 \quad \text{subject to (11), (13)} \right\} \right(\end{split}$$

Similarly, based on arc flows and arc cost functions, the model is formulated as a VI defined by the pair of mapping Φ' and feasible set \mathcal{HF}' , notated as $VI(\Phi', \mathcal{HF}')$, as follows:



Remarks:

(i) By Definition 1.1.1 of Facchinei and Pang (2003), variational inequality VI(Φ, \mathcal{HF}) is the problem to find a vector $\boldsymbol{z} \in \mathcal{HF}$ such that $(\boldsymbol{\bar{z}} - \boldsymbol{z})^T \Phi(\boldsymbol{z}) \ge 0 \quad \forall \boldsymbol{\bar{z}} \in \mathcal{HF};$

(ii) The path-based VI(Φ, \mathcal{HF}) and the arc-based VI(Φ', \mathcal{HF}') are equivalent. The proof is as follows:

$$\begin{aligned} \left(\bar{\boldsymbol{f}} - \boldsymbol{f} \right)^T \Phi'(\boldsymbol{f}) &\geq 0 \quad \forall \bar{\boldsymbol{f}} \in \mathcal{HF}' \\ \iff \left(\boldsymbol{\Delta} \bar{\boldsymbol{z}} - \boldsymbol{\Delta} \boldsymbol{z} \right)^T \Phi'(\boldsymbol{\Delta} \boldsymbol{z}) &\geq 0 \quad \forall \bar{\boldsymbol{z}} \in \mathcal{HF} \\ \iff \left(\bar{\boldsymbol{z}} - \boldsymbol{z} \right)^T \boldsymbol{\Delta}^T \Phi'(\boldsymbol{\Delta} \boldsymbol{z}) &\geq 0 \quad \forall \bar{\boldsymbol{z}} \in \mathcal{HF} \\ \iff \left(\bar{\boldsymbol{z}} - \boldsymbol{z} \right)^T \Phi(\boldsymbol{z}) &\geq 0 \quad \forall \bar{\boldsymbol{z}} \in \mathcal{HF} \end{aligned}$$

where $\mathbf{\Delta} \triangleq (\delta_{a;p})_{(a,p) \in \mathcal{A} \times \mathcal{P}}$ and $\delta_{a;p}$ are the arc-path indicators;

(iii) Since the mapping Φ is continuous and the set \mathcal{HF} is compact and convex, by Corollary 2.2.5 of Facchinei and Pang (2003) it follows that the path-based VI(Φ, \mathcal{HF}) has a solution. Similarly, we can also show that the arc-based VI(Φ', \mathcal{HF}') has a solution. Thus so does our coupled morning-evening commute model.

2.10 The extended user equilibrium conditions

We proposed an extended user equilibrium principle that describes a complementary relation between the daily commute path flows and the travelers' minimal disutilities; it is based on the combined morning-evening round trips, allowing the switches of commute types. This type of equilibrium distinguishes itself from the separate morning equilibrium and evening equilibrium. The disutilities



pertain to each OD pair $k \in \mathcal{K}$ and path flows z_p of all the morning-evening paths $p \in \mathcal{P}_k$ in the extended network connecting that OD pair. That is to say, for each OD pair k, the chosen morning-evening paths $p \in \mathcal{P}_k$ connecting this OD pair among the 4 travel modes in Fig. 1 will all have travel costs equal to minimum travel cost for all paths of the OD pair in question, and this common cost does not exceed the travel costs of the unchosen morning-evening paths for the travel mode joining the same OD pair. This extends Wardrop's user equilibrium principle for the coupled morning-evening commute instead of the separate morning or evening commute in a traditional traffic equilibrium problem.

Another difference compared to the traditional user equilibrium is that travelers' total cost includes not only the path-based cost defined in Section 2.6, but also the compensations induced by the rideshare capacity constraints in Section 2.7. Denote u_k as the generalized (least) disutility of OD pair $k \in \mathcal{K}$, which is the minimum generalized travel cost under an equilibrium state for all paths connecting OD pair $k \in \mathcal{K}$. Written as the equivalent complementarity formulation of path-based cost function (9), the extended path-based user equilibrium conditions for the combined morning and evening commutes among the 4 types of travel modes in Fig. 1 are:

$$0 \leq z_p \perp \mathrm{TC}_p(\boldsymbol{z}) - \underbrace{\lambda_p(\boldsymbol{\eta}_a)}_{\text{compensations}} - \underbrace{u_k}_{\text{least disutility}} \geq 0, \quad \forall p \in \mathcal{P}$$
(18)

where, in this context, the perpendicularity notation \perp asserts the complementarity between the morning-evening path flows and the travelers' deviations from the minimal disutilities. In other words, if a traveler chooses the morning-evening path $p \in \mathcal{P}$, then the path cost/disutility must be the minimum of all costs for this OD pair k. Denote $p^{\text{am}} \in \mathcal{P}^{\text{am}}$ as the morning path of p, $p^{\text{pm}} \in \mathcal{P}^{\text{pm}}$ as the evening path of p. Let $\eta_a \triangleq (\eta_a^{+;\text{am}}, \eta_a^{-;\text{am}}, \eta_a^{+;\text{pm}}, \eta_a^{-;\text{pm}})_{a \in \mathcal{A}_0}$, here for all $p \in \mathcal{P} = \mathcal{P}^{\text{am}} \times \mathcal{P}^{\text{pm}}$ we have that,

$$\lambda_{p}(\boldsymbol{\eta}_{a}) \triangleq \sum_{\mathcal{T}_{\mathrm{rd}}(a)\in p^{\mathrm{am}}\cap\mathcal{A}_{\mathrm{rd}}} \left(\mathcal{M} \eta_{a}^{-;\mathrm{am}} - \eta_{a}^{+;\mathrm{am}} \right) + \sum_{\mathcal{T}_{\mathrm{rd}}(a)\in p^{\mathrm{pm}}\cap\mathcal{A}_{\mathrm{rd}}} \left(\mathcal{M} \eta_{a}^{-;\mathrm{pm}} - \eta_{a}^{+;\mathrm{pm}} \right) \left(+ \sum_{\mathcal{T}_{\mathrm{rp}}(a)\in p^{\mathrm{am}}\cap\mathcal{A}_{\mathrm{rp}}} \left(\eta_{a}^{+;\mathrm{am}} - \eta_{a}^{-;\mathrm{am}} \right) + \sum_{\mathcal{T}_{\mathrm{rp}}(a)\in p^{\mathrm{pm}}\cap\mathcal{A}_{\mathrm{rp}}} \left(\eta_{a}^{+;\mathrm{pm}} - \eta_{a}^{-;\mathrm{pm}} \right) \right) \right)$$

The extended user equilibrium conditions can also be formulated from an arc perspective. That is to say, for each OD pair k, the chosen arc $a \in \mathcal{A}$ in the extended network connecting this OD pair among the 4 travel modes in Fig. 1 will all have travel costs equal to the least disutility of the



OD pair in question, and this common cost does not exceed the travel costs of the unchosen arcs for the travel mode joining the same OD pair. One difference compared to the extended path-based user equilibrium is that travelers' total cost includes not only the arc-based costs defined in Section 2.6, the compensations $(\eta_a^{\pm;\text{am}}, \eta_a^{\pm;\text{pm}})$ induced by the rideshare capacity constraints in Section 2.7, but also the multipliers $(\mu_i^{k;\text{am}}, \mu_i^{\bar{k};\text{pm}}, \zeta_{a;k})$ induced by demand satisfaction and flow conservation equations in Section 2.8. Thus the extended arc-based user equilibrium conditions for the combined morning and evening commutes are:

where

$$\omega_{a}^{+;\mathrm{am}} = \omega_{a}^{+;\mathrm{pm}} \triangleq \begin{cases} 0, \text{ if } a \in \mathcal{A}_{\mathrm{sd}} \cup \mathcal{A}_{\mathrm{hp}} \\ 1, \text{ if } a \in \mathcal{A}_{\mathrm{rd}} \\ -1, \text{ if } a \in \mathcal{A}_{\mathrm{rp}} \end{cases} \text{ and } \omega_{a}^{-;\mathrm{am}} = \omega_{a}^{-;\mathrm{pm}} \triangleq \begin{cases} \left(0, \text{ if } a \in \mathcal{A}_{\mathrm{sd}} \cup \mathcal{A}_{\mathrm{hp}} \\ \mathcal{M}, \text{ if } a \in \mathcal{A}_{\mathrm{rd}} \\ 1, \text{ if } a \in \mathcal{A}_{\mathrm{rp}} \end{cases} \right) \\ \omega_{a}^{\mathrm{am}} = \omega_{a}^{\mathrm{pm}} \triangleq \begin{cases} \left(1, \text{ if } a \in \mathcal{A}_{\mathrm{sd}} \cup \mathcal{A}_{\mathrm{rd}} \\ 0, \text{ if } a \in \mathcal{A}_{\mathrm{rp}} \cup \mathcal{A}_{\mathrm{hp}} \end{cases} \right) \end{cases}$$

Although the extended arc-based user equilibrium conditions (19) do not appear intuitive, it is equivalent to the extended path-based user equilibrium conditions (18). This comes from the equivalence of the path-based VI(Φ, \mathcal{HF}) and the arc-based VI(Φ', \mathcal{HF}'), which has been shown in remark (ii) of Section 2.9. Since the feasible sets \mathcal{HF} and \mathcal{HF}' are polyhedra, their equivalent mixed complementarity problem (MiCP) formulations derived from Proposition 1.2.1 of Facchinei and Pang (2003) must also be equivalent. For the overall equivalent MiCP of the arc-based VI model, please refer to Appendix 1, which provides details about how the multipliers ($\mu_i^{k;am}, \mu_i^{\bar{k};pm}, \zeta_{a;k}$) are induced.



3 Uniqueness of The Equilibrium

Existence of an equilibrium is shown in remark (iii) of Section 2.9. In this section, we derive the conditions under which our proposed model will have a unique solution. We provide the condition on the model parameters under which the equilibrium will be globally unique. Furthermore, we show that, under the same condition, the equilibrium will be locally unique even when a commonly used assumption in the literature is violated.

We analyze the Jacobian matrix $J\Phi(\boldsymbol{f}^{\mathrm{am}}, \boldsymbol{f}^{\mathrm{pm}})$ for the overall equilibrium model proposed in Section 2.10, which is a block diagonal with $2 \times |\mathcal{A}|$ diagonal blocks as follows,

$$J\Phi'(\boldsymbol{f}^{\,\mathrm{am}},\,\boldsymbol{f}^{\,\mathrm{pm}}) = egin{bmatrix} J\Phi'(\boldsymbol{f}^{\,\mathrm{am}},\,\boldsymbol{f}^{\,\mathrm{pm}}) & \mathbf{0} \\ & & \\ & & \\ \begin{pmatrix} \mathbf{0} & J\Phi'^{;\,\mathrm{pm}}(\boldsymbol{f}^{\,\mathrm{pm}}) \end{bmatrix} \end{pmatrix} \end{pmatrix}$$

where $J\Phi'^{; am}(\boldsymbol{f}^{am})$ is the Jacobian matrix for the morning arc flows, and $J\Phi'^{; pm}(\boldsymbol{f}^{pm})$ is the Jacobian matrix for the evening arc flows.

Note that the extended arc set is defined as $\mathcal{A} \triangleq \mathcal{A}_{sd} \cup \mathcal{A}_{rd} \cup \mathcal{A}_{rp} \cup \mathcal{A}_{hp}$ in the extended network in Fig. 2, which includes a "solo driver arc", a "rideshare driver arc", a "rideshare passenger arc" and a "ride-hailing passenger arc". Thus, both $J\Phi'^{;am}(\boldsymbol{f}^{am})$ and $J\Phi'^{;pm}(\boldsymbol{f}^{pm})$ consist of $4 \times |\mathcal{A}_0|$ diagonal blocks \boldsymbol{B}^{am} . Take $J\Phi'^{;am}(\boldsymbol{f}^{am}) \triangleq \text{diag}(\boldsymbol{B}^{am}, \ldots, \boldsymbol{B}^{am})$ as an example, each block \boldsymbol{B}^{am} is a Jacobian sub-matrix with respect to each arc $a_0 \in \mathcal{A}_0$, which can be written as



$$\boldsymbol{B}^{\mathrm{am}} = \begin{bmatrix} \frac{\partial \mathrm{tc}_{a_{\mathrm{sd}}}^{\mathrm{am}}(\boldsymbol{f}^{\mathrm{am}})}{\partial f_{a_{\mathrm{sd}}}^{\mathrm{am}}} & \frac{\partial \mathrm{tc}_{a_{\mathrm{sd}}}^{\mathrm{am}}(\boldsymbol{f}^{\mathrm{am}})}{\partial f_{a_{\mathrm{rp}}}^{\mathrm{am}}} & \frac{\partial \mathrm{tc}_{a_{\mathrm{sd}}}^{\mathrm{am}}(\boldsymbol{f}^{\mathrm{am}})}{\partial f_{\mathrm{dhp}}^{\mathrm{am}}} \\ \frac{\partial \mathrm{tc}_{a_{\mathrm{rd}}}^{\mathrm{am}}(\boldsymbol{f}^{\mathrm{am}})}{\partial f_{a_{\mathrm{sd}}}^{\mathrm{am}}} & \frac{\partial \mathrm{tc}_{a_{\mathrm{rd}}}^{\mathrm{am}}(\boldsymbol{f}^{\mathrm{am}})}{\partial f_{a_{\mathrm{rp}}}^{\mathrm{am}}} & \frac{\partial \mathrm{tc}_{a_{\mathrm{rd}}}^{\mathrm{am}}(\boldsymbol{f}^{\mathrm{am}})}{\partial f_{\mathrm{dhp}}^{\mathrm{am}}} \\ \frac{\partial \mathrm{tc}_{a_{\mathrm{rd}}}^{\mathrm{am}}(\boldsymbol{f}^{\mathrm{am}})}{\partial f_{a_{\mathrm{sd}}}^{\mathrm{am}}} & \frac{\partial \mathrm{tc}_{a_{\mathrm{rp}}}^{\mathrm{am}}(\boldsymbol{f}^{\mathrm{am}})}{\partial f_{a_{\mathrm{rp}}}^{\mathrm{am}}} & \frac{\partial \mathrm{tc}_{a_{\mathrm{rp}}}^{\mathrm{am}}(\boldsymbol{f}^{\mathrm{am}})}{\partial f_{\mathrm{dhp}}^{\mathrm{am}}} \\ \frac{\partial \mathrm{tc}_{a_{\mathrm{rp}}}^{\mathrm{am}}(\boldsymbol{f}^{\mathrm{am}})}{\partial f_{\mathrm{am}}^{\mathrm{am}}} & \frac{\partial \mathrm{tc}_{a_{\mathrm{rp}}}^{\mathrm{am}}(\boldsymbol{f}^{\mathrm{am}})}{\partial f_{a_{\mathrm{rp}}}^{\mathrm{am}}} & \frac{\partial \mathrm{tc}_{a_{\mathrm{rp}}}^{\mathrm{am}}(\boldsymbol{f}^{\mathrm{am}})}{\partial f_{\mathrm{dhp}}^{\mathrm{am}}} \\ \frac{\partial \mathrm{tc}_{a_{\mathrm{rp}}}^{\mathrm{am}}(\boldsymbol{f}^{\mathrm{am}})}{\partial f_{\mathrm{am}}^{\mathrm{am}}} & \frac{\partial \mathrm{tc}_{a_{\mathrm{rp}}}^{\mathrm{am}}(\boldsymbol{f}^{\mathrm{am}})}{\partial f_{a_{\mathrm{rp}}}^{\mathrm{am}}} & \frac{\partial \mathrm{tc}_{a_{\mathrm{rp}}}^{\mathrm{am}}(\boldsymbol{f}^{\mathrm{am}})}{\partial f_{\mathrm{dhp}}^{\mathrm{am}}} \\ \frac{\partial \mathrm{tc}_{a_{\mathrm{am}}}^{\mathrm{am}}(\boldsymbol{f}^{\mathrm{am}})}{\partial f_{\mathrm{am}}^{\mathrm{am}}} & \frac{\partial \mathrm{tc}_{a_{\mathrm{rp}}}^{\mathrm{am}}(\boldsymbol{f}^{\mathrm{am}})}{\partial f_{\mathrm{arp}}^{\mathrm{am}}} & \frac{\partial \mathrm{tc}_{a_{\mathrm{rp}}}^{\mathrm{am}}(\boldsymbol{f}^{\mathrm{am}})}{\partial f_{\mathrm{app}}} \\ \frac{\partial \mathrm{tt}_{a_{0}}^{\mathrm{am}}(\boldsymbol{f}^{\mathrm{am}})}{\partial f_{\mathrm{am}}^{\mathrm{am}}} & \frac{\partial \mathrm{tt}_{a_{0}}^{\mathrm{am}}(\boldsymbol{f}^{\mathrm{am}})}{\partial f_{\mathrm{arp}}^{\mathrm{am}}} & \frac{\partial \mathrm{tt}_{a_{0}}^{\mathrm{am}}(\boldsymbol{f}^{\mathrm{am}})}{\partial f_{\mathrm{app}}} \\ \frac{\partial \mathrm{tt}_{a_{0}}^{\mathrm{am}}(\boldsymbol{f}^{\mathrm{am}})}{\partial f_{\mathrm{am}}^{\mathrm{am}}} & \frac{\partial \mathrm{tt}_{a_{0}}^{\mathrm{am}}(\boldsymbol{f}^{\mathrm{am}})}{\partial f_{\mathrm{app}}^{\mathrm{am}}} & \frac{\partial \mathrm{tt}_{a_{0}}^{\mathrm{am}}(\boldsymbol{f}^{\mathrm{am}})}{\partial f_{\mathrm{app}}} \\ \frac{\partial \mathrm{tt}_{a_{0}}^{\mathrm{am}}(\boldsymbol{f}^{\mathrm{am}})}{\partial f_{\mathrm{am}}} & \frac{\partial \mathrm{tt}_{a_{0}}^{\mathrm{am}}(\boldsymbol{f}^{\mathrm{am}})}{\partial f_{\mathrm{app}}} & \frac{\partial \mathrm{tt}_{a_{0}}^{\mathrm{am}}(\boldsymbol{f}^{\mathrm{am}})}{\partial f_{\mathrm{app}}} \\ \frac{\partial \mathrm{tt}_{a_{0}}^{\mathrm{am}}(\boldsymbol{f}^{\mathrm{am}})}{\partial f_{\mathrm{am}}} & \frac{\partial \mathrm{tt}_{a_{0}}^{\mathrm{am}}(\boldsymbol{f}^{\mathrm{am}})}{\partial f_{\mathrm{app}}} & \frac{\partial \mathrm{tt}_{a_{0}}^{\mathrm{am}}(\boldsymbol{f}^{\mathrm{am}})}{\partial f_{\mathrm{app}}}} \\ \frac{\partial \mathrm{tt}_{a_{0}}^{\mathrm{am}}(\boldsymbol{f}^{\mathrm{am}})}{\partial f_{\mathrm{am}}} & \frac{\partial$$

$$+ \begin{bmatrix} 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & \frac{\partial \left(I_{a;rd}^{am}\left(\boldsymbol{f}^{am}\right) - R_{a;rd}^{am}\left(\boldsymbol{f}^{am}\right)\right)}{\partial f_{a_{rd}}^{am}} & \frac{\partial \left(I_{a;rd}^{am}\left(\boldsymbol{f}^{am}\right) - R_{a;rd}^{am}\left(\boldsymbol{f}^{am}\right)\right)}{\partial f_{a_{rp}}^{am}} & 0 \\ 0 & \frac{\partial \left(I_{a;rp}^{am}\left(\boldsymbol{f}^{am}\right) + R_{a;rp}^{am}\left(\boldsymbol{f}^{am}\right)\right)}{\partial f_{a_{rd}}^{am}} & \frac{\partial \left(I_{a;rp}^{am}\left(\boldsymbol{f}^{am}\right) + R_{a;rp}^{am}\left(\boldsymbol{f}^{am}\right)\right)}{\partial f_{a_{rp}}^{am}} & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & \frac{\partial \left(I_{a;hp}^{am}\left(\boldsymbol{f}^{am}\right) + R_{a;hp}^{am}\left(\boldsymbol{f}^{am}\right)\right)}{\partial f_{a_{hp}}^{am}} \end{bmatrix}$$

where $a_t = \mathcal{T}_t(a_0)$ for $t \in \{sd, rd, rp, hp\}$.

For simplicity, denote $\frac{\partial}{\partial f_{a_t}^{a_m}}$ as ∂_t , then we have that

$$\boldsymbol{B}^{\mathrm{am}} = \begin{bmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} \theta_{a}^{\mathrm{am}} & \theta_{a}^{\mathrm{am}} & 0 & \theta_{a}^{\mathrm{am}} \\ \\ \theta_{a}^{\mathrm{am}} & \theta_{a}^{\mathrm{am}} + \kappa^{\mathrm{am}} \partial_{\mathrm{rd}} S_{a;\mathrm{rp}}^{\mathrm{am}} & \partial_{\mathrm{rp}} I_{a;\mathrm{rd}}^{\mathrm{am}} - \kappa^{\mathrm{am}} \partial_{\mathrm{rp}} E_{a;\mathrm{rp}}^{\mathrm{am}} & \theta_{a}^{\mathrm{am}} \\ \\ \\ \theta_{a}^{\mathrm{am}} & \theta_{a}^{\mathrm{am}} - \partial_{\mathrm{rd}} S_{a;\mathrm{rp}}^{\mathrm{am}} & \partial_{\mathrm{rp}} I_{a;\mathrm{rp}}^{\mathrm{am}} + \partial_{\mathrm{rp}} E_{a;\mathrm{rp}}^{\mathrm{am}} & \theta_{a}^{\mathrm{am}} \\ \\ \begin{pmatrix} \theta_{a}^{\mathrm{am}} & \theta_{a}^{\mathrm{am}} & 0 & \theta_{a}^{\mathrm{am}} + \partial_{\mathrm{hp}} I_{a;\mathrm{hp}}^{\mathrm{am}} + \partial_{\mathrm{hp}} E_{a;\mathrm{hp}}^{\mathrm{am}} \\ \end{pmatrix} \end{bmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} \end{array}$$



where $\theta_a^{\text{am}} = \frac{4t_a b}{\alpha_a^4} \left(f_{a_{\text{sd}}}^{\text{am}} + f_{a_{\text{rd}}}^{\text{am}} + f_{a_{\text{hp}}}^{\text{am}} \right)^3 \ge 0 \quad \forall a \in \mathcal{A}_0 \text{ with } a_{\text{sd}} = \mathcal{T}_{\text{sd}}(a), a_{\text{rd}} = \mathcal{T}_{\text{rd}}(a), a_{\text{hp}} = \mathcal{T}_{\text{hp}}(a).$

The matrix $\boldsymbol{B}^{\text{am}}$ is positive (semi)definite if its symmetric part of $\bar{\boldsymbol{B}}^{\text{am}} = \frac{1}{2} \left(\boldsymbol{B}^{\text{am}} + (\boldsymbol{B}^{\text{am}})^T \right)$ is positive (semi)definite. $\bar{\boldsymbol{B}}^{\text{am}}$ can be calculated as follows:

$$\bar{\boldsymbol{B}}^{\,\mathrm{am}} = \begin{bmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} \theta_{a}^{\mathrm{am}} & \theta_{a}^{\mathrm{am}} & \frac{\theta_{a}^{\mathrm{am}}}{2} & \theta_{a}^{\mathrm{am}} \\ \\ \theta_{a}^{\mathrm{am}} & \theta_{a}^{\mathrm{am}} + \kappa^{\mathrm{am}} \partial_{\mathrm{rd}} S_{a;\mathrm{rp}}^{\,\mathrm{am}} & \frac{\theta_{a}^{\mathrm{am}} - \partial_{\mathrm{rd}} S_{a;\mathrm{rp}}^{\,\mathrm{am}} + \partial_{\mathrm{rp}} I_{a;\mathrm{rd}}^{\,\mathrm{am}} - \kappa^{\mathrm{am}} \partial_{\mathrm{rp}} E_{a;\mathrm{rp}}^{\,\mathrm{am}} & \theta_{a}^{\mathrm{am}} \\ \\ \\ \frac{\theta_{a}^{\mathrm{am}}}{2} & \frac{\theta_{a}^{\mathrm{am}} - \partial_{\mathrm{rd}} S_{a;\mathrm{rp}}^{\,\mathrm{am}} + \partial_{\mathrm{rp}} I_{a;\mathrm{rd}}^{\,\mathrm{am}} - \kappa^{\mathrm{am}} \partial_{\mathrm{rp}} E_{a;\mathrm{rp}}^{\,\mathrm{am}} & \partial_{\mathrm{rp}} I_{a;\mathrm{rp}}^{\,\mathrm{am}} - \theta_{\mathrm{rp}} E_{a;\mathrm{rp}}^{\,\mathrm{am}} & \theta_{a}^{\,\mathrm{am}} \\ \\ \\ \\ \begin{pmatrix} \theta_{a}^{\mathrm{am}} & \theta_{a}^{\mathrm{am}} & \frac{\theta_{a}^{\mathrm{am}}}{2} & \theta_{a}^{\mathrm{am}} + \partial_{\mathrm{hp}} I_{a;\mathrm{hp}}^{\,\mathrm{am}} + \partial_{\mathrm{hp}} E_{a;\mathrm{hp}}^{\,\mathrm{am}} \\ \\ \end{pmatrix} \end{bmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} \end{array}$$

Let $H_1^{\text{am}} \triangleq \kappa^{\text{am}} \partial_{\text{rd}} S_{a;\text{rp}}^{\text{am}}, H_2^{\text{am}} \triangleq \frac{-\partial_{\text{rd}} S_{a;\text{rp}}^{\text{am}} + \partial_{\text{rp}} I_{a;\text{rd}}^{\text{am}} - \kappa^{\text{am}} \partial_{\text{rp}} E_{a;\text{rp}}^{\text{am}}}{2}, H_3^{\text{am}} \triangleq \partial_{\text{rp}} I_{a;\text{rp}}^{\text{am}} + \partial_{\text{rp}} E_{a;\text{rp}}^{\text{am}}, H_4^{\text{am}} \triangleq \partial_{\text{hp}} I_{a;\text{hp}}^{\text{am}} + \partial_{\text{hp}} E_{a;\text{hp}}^{\text{am}}.$ Then the matrix $\bar{\boldsymbol{B}}^{\text{am}}$ can be written as follows:

$$\bar{\boldsymbol{B}}^{\,\mathrm{am}} = \begin{bmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} \theta_a^{\mathrm{am}} & \theta_a^{\mathrm{am}} & \frac{\theta_a^{\mathrm{am}}}{2} & \theta_a^{\mathrm{am}} \\ \\ \theta_a^{\mathrm{am}} & \theta_a^{\mathrm{am}} + H_1^{\mathrm{am}} & \frac{\theta_a^{\mathrm{am}}}{2} + H_2^{\mathrm{am}} & \theta_a^{\mathrm{am}} \\ \\ \\ \frac{\theta_a^{\mathrm{am}}}{2} & \frac{\theta_a^{\mathrm{am}}}{2} + H_2^{\mathrm{am}} & H_3^{\mathrm{am}} & \frac{\theta_a^{\mathrm{am}}}{2} \\ \\ \\ \begin{pmatrix} \theta_a^{\mathrm{am}} & \theta_a^{\mathrm{am}} & \frac{\theta_a^{\mathrm{am}}}{2} & \theta_a^{\mathrm{am}} + H_4^{\mathrm{am}} \end{bmatrix} \end{bmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} \\ \end{pmatrix}$$

Similarly, we can derive such matrix $\bar{\boldsymbol{B}}^{\rm pm}$ for $J\Phi'^{;\,\rm pm}(\boldsymbol{f}^{\rm pm})$ consisting of $\theta_a^{\rm pm}$, $H_1^{\rm pm}$, $H_2^{\rm pm}$, $H_3^{\rm pm}$, $H_4^{\rm pm}$.

In Proposition 1 below, we provide the conditions under which the matrix \bar{B}^{am} and \bar{B}^{pm} will be positive definite, and as a result, our proposed model will have a unique solution. When $\theta_a^{am} \neq 0$ and $\theta_a^{pm} \neq 0$ for all $a \in \mathcal{A}_0$, namely all arcs in the network are used by the travelers (note that this is a common assumption in existing literature such as Section 3.3 of Sheffi, 1985; Xu et al., 2015b; Ma et al., 2020; Li et al., 2020; Wang et al., 2021), we provide the conditions under which the model will have a globally unique solution, see Proposition 1(i). For the situation $\theta_a^{am} = 0$ or $\theta_a^{pm} = 0$ for some $a \in \mathcal{A}_0$, namely some arcs are not used by travelers, global uniqueness will no longer be possible. Instead, we show that under the same condition, the local unique solution can be achieved, see Proposition 1(ii).



Proposition 1. Under the following condition:

$$\frac{4t_a b}{\alpha_a} \times \left(\frac{\sum_{k \in \mathcal{K}} D_k}{\alpha_a}\right)^3 < \frac{4H_1^{\mathrm{am}} H_3^{\mathrm{am}} - 4(H_2^{\mathrm{am}})^2}{H_1^{\mathrm{am}}} \quad \forall a \in \mathcal{A}_0$$

$$\frac{4t_a b}{\alpha_a} \times \left(\frac{\sum_{k \in \mathcal{K}} D_k}{\alpha_a}\right)^3 < \frac{4H_1^{\mathrm{pm}} H_3^{\mathrm{pm}} - 4(H_2^{\mathrm{pm}})^2}{H_1^{\mathrm{pm}}} \quad \forall a \in \mathcal{A}_0$$

where $a_{\rm sd} = \mathcal{T}_{\rm sd}(a), \ a_{\rm rd} = \mathcal{T}_{\rm rd}(a), \ a_{\rm hp} = \mathcal{T}_{\rm hp}(a).$

(i) If $\theta_a^{am} = \frac{4t_ab}{\alpha_a} \times \left(\frac{f_{a_{sd}}^{am} + f_{a_{rd}}^{am} + f_{a_{hp}}^{am}}{\alpha_a}\right)^3 \neq 0$ and $\theta_a^{pm} = \frac{4t_ab}{\alpha_a} \times \left(\frac{f_{a_{sd}}^{pm} + f_{a_{rd}}^{pm} + f_{a_{hp}}^{pm}}{\alpha_a}\right)^3 \neq 0$ for all $a \in \mathcal{A}_0$, we will have globally unique arc flows, namely $f_{a_{sd}}^{am/pm}$, $f_{a_{rd}}^{am/pm}$, $f_{a_{rp}}^{am/pm}$, and $f_{a_{hp}}^{am/pm}$ are globally unique.

(ii) If $\theta_a^{am} = \frac{4t_ab}{\alpha_a} \times \left(\frac{\int_{a_{sd}}^{am} + f_{a_{rd}}^{am} + f_{a_{hp}}^{am}}{\alpha_a} \right)^3 = 0$ or $\theta_a^{pm} = \frac{4t_ab}{\alpha_a} \times \left(\frac{\int_{a_{sd}}^{pm} + f_{a_{rd}}^{pm} + f_{a_{hp}}^{pm}}{\alpha_a} \right)^3 = 0$ for some $a \in \mathcal{A}_0$, we will have locally unique arc flows, namely $f_{a_{sd}}^{am/pm}$, $f_{a_{rd}}^{am/pm}$, $f_{a_{rp}}^{am/pm}$, and $f_{a_{hp}}^{am/pm}$ are locally unique.

Proof. Here we provide the proof for matrix \bar{B}^{am} , and the proof for matrix \bar{B}^{pm} is similar.

(i) Based on Theorem 2.3.3(a) of Facchinei and Pang (2003), we need the matrix $\bar{\boldsymbol{B}}^{am}$ to be positive definite to derive globally unique arc flows, which is equivalent to show that all its upper left submatrices have positive determinants. The upper left 1×1 and 2×2 determinants of the matrix $\bar{\boldsymbol{B}}^{am}$ are positive when $\theta_a^{am} > 0$. From that upper left 3×3 determinant of the matrix $\bar{\boldsymbol{B}}^{am}$ is positive we have

$$\begin{array}{cccc} \theta_{a}^{\mathrm{am}} & \theta_{a}^{\mathrm{am}} & \frac{\theta_{a}^{\mathrm{am}}}{2} \\ \theta_{a}^{\mathrm{am}} & \theta_{a}^{\mathrm{am}} + H_{1}^{\mathrm{am}} & \frac{\theta_{a}^{\mathrm{am}}}{2} + H_{2}^{\mathrm{am}} & = -\frac{1}{4} \, \theta_{a}^{\mathrm{am}} \left(H_{1}^{\mathrm{am}} \, \theta_{a}^{\mathrm{am}} - 4H_{1}^{\mathrm{am}} H_{3}^{\mathrm{am}} + 4(H_{2}^{\mathrm{am}})^{2} \right) \rightleftharpoons 0 \\ \frac{\theta_{a}^{\mathrm{am}}}{2} & \frac{\theta_{a}^{\mathrm{am}}}{2} + H_{2}^{\mathrm{am}} & H_{3}^{\mathrm{am}} \\ \Rightarrow & \theta_{a}^{\mathrm{am}} < \frac{4H_{1}^{\mathrm{am}} H_{3}^{\mathrm{am}} - 4(H_{2}^{\mathrm{am}})^{2}}{H_{1}^{\mathrm{am}}} \end{array}$$

Since the upper left 4×4 determinant of the matrix \bar{B}^{am} is positive we have



Thus, the condition for matrix $\bar{\boldsymbol{B}}^{\mathrm{am}}$ to be positive definite is

$$\theta_{a}^{\rm am} \,=\, \frac{4t_{a}b}{\alpha_{a}} \times \left(\frac{f_{a_{\rm sd}}^{\rm am} + f_{a_{\rm rd}}^{\rm am} + f_{a_{\rm hp}}^{\rm am}}{\alpha_{a}}\right)^{3} < \frac{4H_{1}^{\rm am}H_{3}^{\rm am} - 4(H_{2}^{\rm am})^{2}}{H_{1}^{\rm am}}$$

To satisfy the condition above, from $\frac{f_{a_{sd}}^{a_m} + f_{a_{rd}}^{a_m} + f_{a_{hp}}^{a_m}}{\alpha_a} \leq \frac{\sum_{k \in \mathcal{K}} D_k}{\alpha_a}$ for all $a \in \mathcal{A}_0$ we need to have that

$$\frac{4t_a b}{\alpha_a} \times \left(\frac{\sum_{k \in \mathcal{K}} D_k}{\alpha_a}\right)^3 < \frac{4H_1^{\mathrm{am}} H_3^{\mathrm{am}} - 4(H_2^{\mathrm{am}})^2}{H_1^{\mathrm{am}}} \quad \forall a \in \mathcal{A}_0$$

(ii) When $\theta_a^{\text{am}} = 0$ for some a. With $\theta_a^{\text{am}} = 0$, the matrix $\bar{\boldsymbol{B}}^{\text{am}}$ can be written as follows:

$$\bar{\boldsymbol{B}}^{\mathrm{am}} = \begin{bmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ & & & \\ 0 & H_1^{\mathrm{am}} & H_2^{\mathrm{am}} & 0 \\ & & & \\ 0 & H_2^{\mathrm{am}} & H_3^{\mathrm{am}} & 0 \\ & & \\ \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 0 & 0 & H_4^{\mathrm{am}} \\ \end{pmatrix} \end{bmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} \\ \\ \\ \\ \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} \\ \\ \\ \\ \\ \end{pmatrix}^3 = 4 H^{\mathrm{am}} H^{\mathrm{am}} - 4 (H^{\mathrm{am}})^2 \end{pmatrix}$$

Since det($\bar{\boldsymbol{B}}^{am}$) = 0, under the conditions that $\frac{4t_ab}{\alpha_a} \times \left(\frac{\sum_{k \in \mathcal{K}} D_k}{\alpha_a}\right)^3 < \frac{4H_1^{am}H_3^{am} - 4(H_2^{am})^2}{H_1^{am}} \quad \forall a \in \mathcal{A}_0$, from the proof of (i) we know that the matrix $\bar{\boldsymbol{B}}^{am}$ is positive semidefinite but not positive definite. In this situation, there is no hope for global uniqueness of arc flows. Instead, we try to achieve the second best property, which is to derive local uniqueness of arc flows.

Let $H'_2 \triangleq \partial_{\rm rp} I^{\rm am}_{a;{\rm rd}} - \kappa^{\rm am} \partial_{\rm rp} E^{\rm am}_{a;{\rm rp}}$ and $H''_2 \triangleq -\partial_{\rm rd} S^{\rm am}_{a;{\rm rp}}$. When $\theta^{\rm am}_a = 0$, the matrix $\boldsymbol{B}^{\rm am}$ can be written as follows:



$$\boldsymbol{B}^{\mathrm{am}} = \begin{bmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ & & & \\ 0 & H_1 & H_2' & 0 \\ & & & \\ 0 & H_2'' & H_3 & 0 \\ & & & \\ \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 0 & 0 & H_4 \end{bmatrix} \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} \\ \end{pmatrix}$$

When $\theta_a^{\text{am}} = 0$, we must have that $f_{a_{\text{sd}}}^{\text{am}} = f_{a_{\text{rd}}}^{\text{am}} = f_{a_{\text{rp}}}^{\text{am}} = f_{a_{\text{hp}}}^{\text{am}} = 0$. Let $\mathbf{0} = \left[\begin{pmatrix} 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix} \right]$.

Since the arc cost function (8) is convex, it is locally lipschitz at the point **0**. Since the arc cost function (8) is also directional derivative at the point **0**, by definition 3.1.2 of Facchinei and Pang (2003), it is B-differentiable at the point **0**. Thus, Proposition 3.3.7 of Facchinei and Pang (2003) applies.

According to Proposition 3.3.7(a) of Facchinei and Pang (2003), to show a given solution $\boldsymbol{f}^{\text{am}}$ is locally unique, we need to show that the following homogeneous Complementarity Problem (CP) has $\boldsymbol{f}^{\text{am}} = 0$ as the unique solution:

$$\mathcal{C}(\mathbf{0},\mathcal{HF}',\Phi') \ni \boldsymbol{f}^{\operatorname{am}} \perp J\Phi'^{\operatorname{; am}}(\mathbf{0})\boldsymbol{f}^{\operatorname{am}} \in \mathcal{C}(\mathbf{0},\mathcal{HF}',\Phi')^{*}$$

where $C(\mathbf{0}, \mathcal{HF}', \Phi')$ is a critical cone and $C(\mathbf{0}, \mathcal{HF}', \Phi')^*$ represents its dual cone. From $(\mathbf{f}^{am})^T J \Phi'^{;am}(\mathbf{0}) \mathbf{f}^{am} = 0$ we have that

$$(\boldsymbol{f}^{\mathrm{am}})^T \boldsymbol{B}^{\mathrm{am}} \boldsymbol{f}^{\mathrm{am}} = 0$$

$$\Rightarrow \begin{bmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} f_{a_{rd}} & f_{a_{rp}}^{am} & f_{a_{hp}}^{am} \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} H_1 & H_2' & 0 \\ & & \\ H_2'' & H_3 & 0 \\ & \\ \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 0 & H_4 \end{bmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} f_{a_{rd}} \\ & \\ f_{a_{rp}}^{am} \\ & \\ \begin{pmatrix} f_{a_{hp}}^{am} \end{pmatrix} \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} \\ \end{pmatrix} = 0$$

Under the conditions of Proposition 1, the 3×3 matrix in the middle above is positive definite. Thus we have that

$$f_{a_{\rm rd}}^{\,\rm am} = f_{a_{\rm rp}}^{\,\rm am} = f_{a_{\rm hp}}^{\,\rm am} = 0$$



From $\boldsymbol{f}^{\text{am}} \in \mathcal{C}(\boldsymbol{0}, \mathcal{HF}', \Phi')$, by definition we have

$$f_{a_{\mathrm{sd}}}^{\mathrm{am}} \operatorname{tt}_{a_{\mathrm{sd}}}^{\mathrm{am}}(\mathbf{0}) + f_{a_{\mathrm{rd}}}^{\mathrm{am}} \operatorname{tt}_{a_{\mathrm{rd}}}^{\mathrm{am}}(\mathbf{0}) + f_{a_{\mathrm{rp}}}^{\mathrm{am}} \operatorname{tt}_{a_{\mathrm{rp}}}^{\mathrm{am}}(\mathbf{0}) + f_{a_{\mathrm{hp}}}^{\mathrm{am}} \operatorname{tt}_{a_{\mathrm{hp}}}^{\mathrm{am}}(\mathbf{0}) = 0$$

Since $f_{a_{\rm rd}}^{\,\rm am} = f_{a_{\rm rp}}^{\,\rm am} = f_{a_{\rm hp}}^{\,\rm am} = 0$ we must have

$$f_{a_{\rm sd}}^{\rm am} \operatorname{tt}_{a_{\rm sd}}^{\rm am}(\mathbf{0}) = 0$$

$$\Rightarrow f_{a_{\rm sd}}^{\rm am} = 0$$

Thus, $\mathbf{f}^{am} = 0$ is the unique solution for the homogeneous CP above-mentioned. And we have locally unique arc flows when $\theta_a^{am} = 0$ for some $a \in \mathcal{A}_0$.

4 Comparison with A Decoupled Modeling Approach

In the previous section, we have developed a model for coupled morning-evening commute, which we call the **coupled model**. In this section, we compare the equilibrium solution from the coupled model with a decoupled modeling approach.

Let the **decoupled morning model** be one that solves both the route and mode choice for the am given a set of OD demands and the **decoupled evening model** be one that solves both the route and mode choice for the pm given a set of OD demands. Identifying an equilibrium solution to these two problems separately and then combining them together would most likely violate the constraint that a traveler if chooses to be a driver he/she must be a driver both in the am and pm. Thus, the two decoupled models must be linked in some manner.

Before presenting our approach for linking the models, we present two other models. Let the **constrained decoupled morning model** be one that solves the route choice and partial mode choice (e.g., rideshare and ride-hailing passengers) for the am given a set of demands and set of drivers for each OD pair and the **constrained decoupled evening model** be one that solves the route choice and partial mode choice (e.g., rideshare and ride-hailing passengers) for the proventies of the provide the pr

For a decoupled approach, we assume a traveler uses one of the decoupled models to determine whether they become a driver or not. Based on this assumption, we present two decoupled solution



approaches.

Solution D1

Step 1: Identify an equilibrium solution to the **decoupled morning model** to determine for each OD pair the set of routes and mode choice (solo drivers, rideshare drivers, rideshare passengers, and ride-hailing passengers) for the am only. Mathematically, the **decoupled morning model** includes the morning part of Equations (10), (14), (15), (16), and (19).

Step 2: Given the total number of drivers for each OD pair from the solution in Step 1, identify an equilibrium solution to the **constrained evening model** to determine for each OD the set of routes and mode choice (in particular, rideshare passengers and ride-hailing passengers) for the pm only. Mathematically, the **constrained evening model** includes the evening part of Equations (10), (14), (15), (16), (19), and the driver flow conservation constraint (17).

Solution D2

Step 1: Identify an equilibrium solution to the **decoupled evening model** to determine for each OD pair the set of routes and mode choice (solo drivers, rideshare drivers, rideshare passengers, and ride-hailing passengers) for the pm only. Mathematically, the **decoupled evening model** includes the evening part of Equations (10), (14), (15), (16), and (19).

Step 2: Given the total number set of drivers for each OD pair from the solution in Step 1, identify an equilibrium solution to the **constrained morning model** to determine for each OD the set of routes and mode choice (in particular, rideshare passengers and ride-hailing passengers) for the am only. Mathematically, the **constrained morning model** includes the morning part of Equations (10), (14), (15), (16), (19), and the driver flow conservation constraint (17).

We next prove that a traveler's disutility will not be greater if they follow the equilibrium solution of the **coupled model** over solution D1 or solution D2. We prove the conclusion for solution D2, and the proof for solution D1 is similar.

Proposition 2. Under the condition of Proposition 1(i), a traveler's disutility derived from the coupled model will not be greater than that of the decoupled model based on solution D2, namely,

 $u_k \leq \hat{u}_k^{\text{am}} + \hat{u}_{\bar{k}}^{\text{pm}} \quad \forall k \in \mathcal{K} \text{ and associated } \bar{k}$

where u_k is the least disutility of the coupled model, $\hat{u}_{\bar{k}}^{\text{pm}}$ is the least disutility of the decoupled evening



model, and \hat{u}_k^{am} is the least disutility of the constrained morning model. Since the costs are additive, the least disutility for each OD pair $(u_k, \hat{u}_k^{\text{pm}}, \hat{u}_k^{\text{am}})$ is the summation of the least disutility of all the arcs consisting the path joining that OD pair.

Proof. Under the condition of Proposition 1(i), the arc cost functions $tc_a^{am}(\boldsymbol{f}^{am})$ and $tc_a^{pm}(\boldsymbol{f}^{pm})$ are strictly monotone. Thus, according to Definition 2.3.9 (d) of Facchinei and Pang (2003), the path cost function $TC_p(\boldsymbol{z}) = (\boldsymbol{\Delta}^{am})^T tc_a^{am}(\boldsymbol{\Delta}^{am}\boldsymbol{z}) + (\boldsymbol{\Delta}^{pm})^T tc_a^{pm}(\boldsymbol{\Delta}^{pm}\boldsymbol{z})$ is strictly monotone composite. Since strictly monotone composite gives us pseudo monotone plus, then the path cost function $TC_p(\boldsymbol{z})$ is also pseudo monotone plus. According to Corollary 2.3.10 of Facchinei and Pang (2003), we can conclude that the solution set of the coupled model is F-unique, namely $TC_p(\boldsymbol{z})$ is a singleton.

Under the condition of Proposition 1(i), the arc flows $\boldsymbol{f}^{\text{am}}$ and $\boldsymbol{f}^{\text{pm}}$ are globally unique. As a result, the shadow prices derived from Equation (12) are also unique. Then from the user equilibrium conditions (18) of the coupled model, we know that u_k must be unique for each OD pair $k \in \mathcal{K}$.

Let the feasible solution set of the coupled model be Ξ . Then the coupled model is equivalent to the multi-agent optimization problem as follows (otherwise the F-uniqueness property will be violated):

$$\min u_k \quad \text{s.t.} \quad u_k \in \Xi \quad \forall k \in \mathcal{K}$$

where each OD pair is an agent. Here each agent wants to minimize its least disutility, which is consistent with the user equilibrium conditions of the coupled model.

Let the feasible solution set of the **decoupled evening model** and the **constrained morning model** be Ξ^{pm} and Ξ^{am} , respectively. We have the following:

$$\Xi = \Xi^{\rm pm} \, \cup \, \Xi^{\rm am}$$

Consider the two multi-agent optimization problems below,

$$\begin{split} \min \hat{u}_{\bar{k}}^{\mathrm{pm}} \quad \mathrm{s.t.} \quad \hat{u}_{\bar{k}}^{\mathrm{pm}} \in \Xi^{\mathrm{pm}} \quad \forall \text{ associated } \bar{k} \\ \min \hat{u}_{k}^{\mathrm{am}} \quad \mathrm{s.t.} \quad \hat{u}_{k}^{\mathrm{am}} \in \Xi^{\mathrm{am}} \quad \forall k \in \mathcal{K} \end{split}$$

where the driver flow conservation constraint (17) is included in Ξ^{am} .

For each $k \in \mathcal{K}$ and associated \bar{k} , the two multi-agent optimization problems above can be viewed



as two sequentially optimized subproblems for the equivalent multi-agent optimization problem of the coupled model.

Since two sequentially optimized subproblems cannot lead to better objective value compared with the original problem, we have that

$$u_k = \min_{u_k \in \Xi} u_k \leq \min_{\hat{u}_k^{\text{am}} \in \Xi^{\text{am}}} \hat{u}_k^{\text{am}} + \min_{\hat{u}_{\bar{k}}^{\text{pm}} \in \Xi^{\text{pm}}} \hat{u}_{\bar{k}}^{\text{pm}} \leq \hat{u}_k^{\text{am}} + \hat{u}_{\bar{k}}^{\text{pm}} \quad \forall k \in \mathcal{K} \text{ and associated } \bar{k}$$

which means that a traveler's disutility derived from the coupled model will not be greater than that of the decoupled model. $\hfill \Box$

5 Computational Results

In this section, we use the well-known Sioux-Falls network to test the proposed model. The numerical experiments are derived by solving the equivalent MiCP formulation of the arc-based VI model in Section 2.9 (see Appendix 1). The results in this section are obtained by solving the MiCP using Knitro (Byrd et al. 2006) on the NEOS server.

For the experiments, we use functions for inconvenience costs and payments similar to those defined by Xu et al. (2015b) as follows:

• Inconvenience cost of rideshare drivers:

$$\begin{bmatrix}
 I_{a;rd}^{am}(\boldsymbol{f}^{am}) &\triangleq \gamma_{rd}^{am} f_{a_{rp}}^{am} \\
 I_{a;rd}^{pm}(\boldsymbol{f}^{pm}) &\triangleq \gamma_{rd}^{pm} f_{a_{rp}}^{pm}
 \end{bmatrix}
 \left\{
 \forall a \in \mathcal{A}_{rd} \text{ with } a_{rp} = \mathcal{T}_{rp}(\mathcal{T}_{0}(a))
 (20)$$

where the constants $\gamma_{\rm rd}^{\rm am}$ and $\gamma_{\rm rd}^{\rm pm}$ are positive.

• Inconvenience cost of rideshare passengers:

$$\begin{aligned}
I_{a;rp}^{am}\left(\boldsymbol{f}^{am}\right) &\triangleq \gamma_{rp}^{am} f_{a} \\
I_{a;rp}^{pm}\left(\boldsymbol{f}^{pm}\right) &\triangleq \gamma_{rp}^{pm} f_{a}
\end{aligned} \left\{ \begin{array}{l} \forall a \in \mathcal{A}_{rp} \\ \forall a \in \mathcal{A}_{rp} \end{array} \right. \tag{21}
\end{aligned}$$

where the constants $\gamma^{\rm am}_{\rm rp}$ and $\gamma^{\rm pm}_{\rm rp}$ are positive.



• Inconvenience cost of ride-hailing passengers:

$$\begin{aligned}
I_{a;hp}^{am}\left(\boldsymbol{f}^{am}\right) &\triangleq \gamma_{hp}^{am} f_{a}^{am} \\
I_{a;hp}^{pm}\left(\boldsymbol{f}^{pm}\right) &\triangleq \gamma_{hp}^{pm} f_{a}^{pm}
\end{aligned}$$

$$(22)$$

where the constants γ_{hp}^{am} and γ_{hp}^{pm} are positive.

• Payment of rideshare passengers:

$$R_{a;rp}^{am}(\boldsymbol{f}^{am}) \triangleq \rho_{rp}^{am} t_{a_0} - v_{rp}^{am} f_{a_{rd}}^{am} + w_{rp}^{am} f_{a}^{am}$$

$$R_{a;rp}^{pm}(\boldsymbol{f}^{pm}) \triangleq \rho_{rp}^{pm} t_{a_0} - v_{rp}^{pm} f_{a_{rd}}^{pm} + w_{rp}^{pm} f_{a}^{pm}$$

$$\left\{ \begin{array}{c} \forall a \in \mathcal{A}_{rp} \\ \forall a \in \mathcal{A}_{rp} \end{array} \right\}$$

$$\left\{ \begin{array}{c} \forall a \in \mathcal{A}_{rp} \\ \forall a \in \mathcal{A}_{rp} \end{array} \right\}$$

where $a_{\rm rd} = \mathcal{T}_{\rm rd}(\mathcal{T}_0(a))$ for $a \in \mathcal{A}_{\rm rp}$ is the corresponding rideshare driver arc corresponding to the rideshare passenger arc $a, a_0 = \mathcal{T}_0(a)$ is the corresponding original arc to the rideshare-passenger arc $a \in \mathcal{A}_{\rm rp}$. The constants $\rho_{\rm rp}^{\rm am}, \rho_{\rm rp}^{\rm pm}, v_{\rm rp}^{\rm am}, w_{\rm rp}^{\rm pm}$, $w_{\rm rp}^{\rm am}$, $a_{\rm rp}^{\rm pm}$ are positive. The parameters t_a are the free flow travel time of arc $a \in \mathcal{A}_0$.

• Income of rideshare drivers:

$$R_{a;rd}^{am}(\boldsymbol{f}^{am}) \triangleq \kappa^{am} R_{a;rp}^{am}(\boldsymbol{f}^{am})$$

$$R_{a;rd}^{pm}(\boldsymbol{f}^{pm}) \triangleq \kappa^{pm} R_{a;rp}^{pm}(\boldsymbol{f}^{pm})$$

$$\begin{cases} \forall a \in \mathcal{A}_{rd} \\ (24) \end{cases}$$

where the constants $\kappa^{\text{am}}, \kappa^{\text{pm}} \in [1, M]$.

• Payment of ride-hailing passengers:

$$R_{a;hp}^{am}(\boldsymbol{f}^{am}) \triangleq \rho_{hp}^{am} t_{a_0} + w_{hp}^{am} f_a^{am} \\ R_{a;hp}^{pm}(\boldsymbol{f}^{pm}) \triangleq \rho_{hp}^{pm} t_{a_0} + w_{hp}^{pm} f_a^{pm} \end{cases} \begin{cases} \forall a \in \mathcal{A}_{hp} \end{cases}$$

$$(25)$$

where $a_0 = \mathcal{T}_0(a)$ is the corresponding original arc to the ridesourcing-passenger arc $a \in \mathcal{A}_{hp}$. The constants ρ_{hp}^{am} , ρ_{hp}^{pm} , w_{hp}^{am} , and w_{hp}^{pm} are positive. The parameters t_a are the free flow travel time of arc $a \in \mathcal{A}_0$.

Model parameters in terms of travel modes are set based on the following guidelines: (1) parameters for inconvenience of rideshare passengers are no smaller than those of ride-hailing passengers, e.g., $\gamma_{\rm rp}^{\rm am} \geq \gamma_{\rm hp}^{\rm am}$; (2) parameters for payment of rideshare passengers are no larger than those of ride-



hailing passengers, e.g., $w_{\rm rp}^{\rm am} \leq w_{\rm hp}^{\rm am}$. In addition, we set the parameters to satisfy the conditions in Proposition 1 in order to guarantee solution uniqueness.

For the settings of the Sioux-Falls network, we follow Ben (2020), including the geometry, travel demand for each OD pair, and parameters of the BPR function for each arc. The original network has 76 arcs and 24 nodes. After constructing the extended network, there will be $76 \times 4 = 304$ arcs and $24 \times 3 = 72$ nodes. We randomly generate 200 out of the 528 OD pairs for the analysis, which is larger than the size tested in Xu et al. (2015b), Ban et al. (2019), Di and Ban (2019) and Noruzoliaee and Zou (2022). Model parameters for the base case are listed in Table 4, which is from Xu et al. (2015b). The conversion factor of time to money, ψ , is set to be 30 dollars/hour. The computation time for solving each case ranges from one to three hours.

Parameters	Value	Units
$\gamma_{\rm rd}^{\rm am},\gamma_{\rm rd}^{\rm pm}$	0.01	Dollars
$\gamma_{\rm rp}^{\rm am},\gamma_{\rm rp}^{\rm pm}$	0.01	Dollars
$\gamma_{\rm hp}^{\rm am},\gamma_{\rm hp}^{\rm pm}$	0.001	Dollars
$\kappa^{\mathrm{am}}, \kappa^{\mathrm{pm}}$	2	Persons
$\rho_{\rm rp}^{\rm am},\rho_{\rm rp}^{\rm pm}$	0.5	Dollars
$v_{\rm rp}^{\rm am},v_{\rm rp}^{\rm pm}$	0.2	Dollars
$w_{ m rp}^{ m am},w_{ m rp}^{ m pm}$	0.1	Dollars
$\rho_{\rm hp}^{\rm am},\rho_{\rm hp}^{\rm pm}$	0.5	Dollars
$w_{\rm hp}^{\rm am}, w_{\rm hp}^{\rm pm}$	0.15	Dollars

Table 4. Parameters of the base case.

Table 5 and Table 6 are derived from the base case, in which the morning and evening parameters are the same. Table 5 shows the travelers' mode choice and mode switches in the morning commute and evening commute for the base case. We note that although parameters for the morning and evening are the same, the travelers' mode choice could be different. The reasons are that (i) the road networks are not symmetrical for the morning and evening trips; (ii) the Sioux-Falls network is not symmetrical. The proposed model shows that 7.0% of the rideshare drivers in the morning switch to solo drivers in the evening, which leads to a more expensive rideshare price in the evening. As a result, 6.8% of rideshare passengers in the morning switch to ride-hailing passengers in the evening.



	AM	PM	
# Solo Drivers	14905	16111	
# Rideshare Drivers	17335	16129	
# Rideshare Passengers	36968	34455	
# Ride-hailing Passengers	13901	16414	
# AM Rideshare Drivers \Rightarrow PM Solo Drivers		06	
# AM Rideshare Passengers \Rightarrow PM Ride-hailing Passengers		2513	

Table 5. Travelers' mode choice and mode switches.

Table 6 gives us the proportion of rideshare drivers that choose detour in the morning and evening commutes. We note that there are 9.0% more rideshare drivers that choose to take a detour in the morning because the rideshare payment for detour is higher in the morning, which compensates the rideshare drivers to take a detour.

Table 6. Proportion of rideshare drivers with detour.

	AM	\mathbf{PM}
Rideshare Drivers with detour	30.9%	21.9%

Fig. 3 shows how the Vehicle Hours Traveled (VHT) change when we change the evening rideshare payment (w_{rp}^{pm}) and evening rideshare driver's inconvenience (γ_{rp}^{pm}) , respectively. As we can see, the change of evening parameters influences not only the evening VHT but also the morning VHT because of the interactions between the morning and evening commutes. When the evening parameters change, the evening traffic flows change; since the evening traffic flows have impact on the morning, the morning traffic flows also change; and from an aggregate level, we observe that the morning VHT changes. In Fig. 3(b) we can see that even if we only change the evening rideshare driver's inconvenience, the morning VHT changes as rapidly as that of the evening. Without the coupled model, we can calculate the traffic equilibria for the morning and evening separately, which may underestimate the morning VHT when we change the evening rideshare payment (w_{rp}^{pm}) or evening rideshare driver's inconvenience (γ_{rp}^{pm}) .

The coupling effects between morning and evening can also be observed in travelers' mode choice. The changes of VHTs in Fig. 3 can be explained by the changes of travelers' mode choice, as shown in Fig. 4 and Fig. 5, respectively. Fig. 4 shows us the sensitivity analysis for travelers' mode choice when changing the rideshare payment (w_{rp}^{pm}) in the evening. We can observe from Fig. 4(b)



that as the evening rideshare payment increases, the number of rideshare passengers decreases. As a result, the rideshare market in the evening becomes smaller and we do not need so many rideshare drivers. More of the rideshare drivers and rideshare passengers switch to solo drivers than ride-hailing passengers in the evening, which leads to an increase in the total number of drivers in the evening. With the coupling effects between the morning and evening, the number of morning rideshare passengers decreases and the total number of morning drivers increases, as shown in Fig. 4(a). Here more travelers choose to drive in the morning because they know that it would be expensive to be a passenger in the evening. Since there are fewer rideshare drivers and passengers in the system, we can expect larger VHTs as in Fig. 3(a).



Figure 3. Results of Vehicle Hours Traveled when changing (a) $w_{\rm rp}^{\rm pm}$; (b) $\gamma_{\rm rd}^{\rm pm}$.





Figure 4. Results of travelers' mode choice when changing $w_{\rm rp}^{\rm pm}$.

Fig. 5 illustrates how the change of evening rideshare driver's inconvenience (γ_{rd}^{pm}) influences travelers' mode choice both in the morning and evening. As shown in Fig. 5(b), when the evening rideshare driver's inconvenience increases (perhaps because some drivers need to pick up their kids after work), the number of evening rideshare drivers decreases, which could cause higher rideshare payment in the evening. Consequently, there are fewer rideshare passengers in the evening. In this case, most of the rideshare drivers and passengers switch to solo drivers in the evening. Similar phenomenon can be observed in Fig. 5(a) in the morning, due to the interactions between the morning and evening commutes. With fewer rideshare drivers and passengers in the system, we can expect larger VHTs as in Fig. 3(b). Even if we only change the evening rideshare driver's inconvenience, travelers' mode choice in the morning changes more rapidly, compared with that of the evening (especially rideshare drivers). This is consistent with the faster increase of morning VHT in Fig. 3(b), which again indicates that the influence of morning (or evening) parameters to evening (or morning) model results could be significant.





Figure 5. Results of travelers' mode choice when changing $\gamma_{\rm rd}^{\rm pm}.$

The interactions between morning and evening can also be observed from rideshare drivers' choice for detour. Fig. 6 demonstrates the proportion of rideshare drivers to choose detour when changing evening rideshare payment (w_{rp}^{pm}) . As shown in the figure, when we increase w_{rp}^{pm} , more rideshare drivers are motivated to choose detour in the evening because as w_{rp}^{pm} increases, the total detour payment increases faster than the total payment without detour in the evening. In this case, when we increase w_{rp}^{pm} from 0.06 to 0.15, in the evening, the total detour payment in the evening increases by 2.2 dollars while the total payment without detour in the evening only increases by 0.9 dollars. As a result, 9.4% more of the evening rideshare drivers are motivated to choose detour. From the coupling effects between morning and evening, 6.9% more of the morning rideshare drivers that choose detour, even if we only change the evening parameter.





Figure 6. Results of rideshare drivers' proportion for detour when changing $w_{\rm rp}^{\rm pm}$.

We next compare the equilibrium solution from the coupled model against the decoupled approach. The decoupled solution is based on solution D2, and similar results can be found for solution D1. The main quantities for comparison include least disutility, VHT, and total number of drivers.

We use the same parameters as those in Table 4, except that γ_{rp}^{pm} is 0.02 dollars. Recall γ_{rp}^{pm} is 0.01 dollars. This scenario represents the case where the inconvenience cost of a rideshare passenger from work place to home during the evening commute is higher than that from home to work place in the morning commute. We assume that individuals will use the higher cost parameters to determine their mode choice in a decoupled model. Thus, in the decoupled model, since the rideshare inconvenience cost is higher in the evening and all other parameters are the same, an individual will determine whether or not to be a driver using the evening parameter settings.

The comparison between the two models is shown in Table 7. We can see that the coupled model outputs a solution with a 9.1% smaller least disutility compared with the decoupled model. The decoupled model overestimates the number of drivers by 18.2% and the VHT by 8.4% compared with the coupled model because the coupled model is capable of capturing the mode switches between morning and evening, which leads to fewer drivers and less VHT in the system. As shown in Table 5, in this case, 6.8% of the morning rideshare passengers switch to ride-hailing service in the



evening because of the higher inconvenience cost of ridesharing during the evening commute, due to, for example, some individuals needing to pick up their children at their after-school activities, making the use of rideshare service during the evening less convenient. The decoupled model cannot capture this effect and most likely will predict that the traveler will drive to work, thus causing the overestimation of the number of drivers under this situation.

	Coupled Model	Decoupled Model
Least Disutility (Dollars)	62.45	68.70
Total VHT	23505	27783
Total Number of Drivers	32240	34948

Table 7. Comparison between coupled model and decoupled model.

6 Conclusions and Future Research

In this study, we include both rideshare and ride-hailing as travel modes and integrate morning and evening commute trips in a general network equilibrium modeling framework, which allows travelers to switch from one type of commute mode in the morning to another in the evening, and allows passengers from different OD pairs to share a ride together. The model is formulated as a variational inequality (VI), and reformulated as an equivalent mixed complementarity problem (MiCP). Then, we derive the conditions under which the solution will be unique, and prove that the traveler's disutility of our coupled model will not be worse than that of a decoupled modeling approach. The proposed model is evaluated on the Sioux-Falls network. The results show that the proposed coupled morning-evening traffic equilibrium model is capable of capturing the mode switches and the coupling effect between morning and evening, and the detour of rideshare drivers. Specifically, 7.0% of rideshare drivers in the morning switch to be solo drivers in the evening; the morning Vehicle Hours Traveled (VHT) increases by 12.3% even if we only change the evening rideshare payment; 30.9% of the rideshare drivers that choose to take a detour for picking up or dropping off passengers in the morning. Our numerical examples show that considering morning and evening commutes separately tends to overestimate the least disutility (travel cost), number of drivers and total VHT in the network. For example, the proposed model produces 7.8% fewer drivers and 15.4% less VHT in the system compared with a decoupled method when the rideshare price is higher in the evening commute than that of the morning commute. This is due to the coupling interaction effects between morning and evening commutes, e.g., rideshare passengers in the morning commute may switch to



ride-hailing passengers in the evening commute. When treating the morning and evening commutes separately, we cannot capture these interactions.

One direction for future research could be to extend our model to formulate the trip chains of travelers throughout an entire day. In our model, we already capture some trip chains of travelers, such as the home-work-home trip chain and the detours of rideshare vehicles. However, the wholeday trip chains of travelers have not been modeled explicitly. One challenge to model the entire-day trip chains is due to the probably much more complicated formulation. For example, after returning home by driving a car, a traveler may decide to take a ride for shopping at night, which will change the total number of drivers in the system. This may eventually lead to a non-square complementarity formulation, which is mathematically difficult to analyze. Another difficulty lies in how to solve the model. With the rideshare and ride-hailing services to provide more choices for travelers, the dimension of the problem will increase exponentially with longer trip chains. As a result, it could be quite challenging to solve the model. More resource is required for developing advanced scalable algorithms. Another research direction could be to extend our static traffic equilibrium model to a dynamic one. In this case, more advanced mathematical tools such as differential variational inequalities may be needed, which could lead to a rather different model.

7 References

- Ban, X. J., Dessouky, M., Pang, J. S., & Fan, R. (2019). A general equilibrium model for transportation systems with e-hailing services and flow congestion. *Transportation Research Part B: Methodological*, 129, 273-304.
- Ben, S. (2020). Transportation Networks for Research. Available at https://github.com/bstabler/ TransportationNetworks/tree/master/SiouxFalls
- Byrd, R. H., Nocedal, J., & Waltz, R. A. (2006). Knitro: An integrated package for nonlinear optimization. In Large-scale nonlinear optimization (pp. 35-59). *Springer*, Boston, MA.
- Chen, X., & Di, X. (2022). A unified network equilibrium for e-hailing platform operation and customer mode choice. Available at https://arxiv.org/abs/2203.04865
- Daganzo, C. F. (2013). System optimum and pricing for the day-long commute with distributed demand, autos and transit. *Transportation Research Part B: Methodological*, 55, 98-117.
- Di, X., & Ban, X. J. (2019). A unified equilibrium framework of new shared mobility systems. Transportation Research Part B: Methodological, 129, 50-78.



- Facchinei, F., & Pang, J. S. (2003). Finite-dimensional variational inequalities and complementarity problems. *Springer*, New York, NY.
- Gonzales, E. J., & Daganzo, C. F. (2013). The evening commute with cars and transit: Duality results and user equilibrium for the combined morning and evening peaks. *Transportation Research Part B: Methodological*, 57, 286-299.
- Iqbal, M., (2020). Uber revenue and usage statistics. Retrieved from: https://www.businessofapps. com/data/uber-statistics
- Li, S., Yang, H., Poolla, K., & Varaiya, P. (2021). Spatial pricing in ride-sourcing markets under a congestion charge. *Transportation Research Part B: Methodological*, 152, 18-45.
- Li, Y., Liu, Y., & Xie, J. (2020). A path-based equilibrium model for ridesharing matching. Transportation Research Part B: Methodological, 138, 373-405.
- Li, Z. C., Huang, H. J., & Yang, H. (2020). Fifty years of the bottleneck model: A bibliometric review and future research directions. *Transportation research part B: methodological*, 139, 311-342.
- Ma, J., Meng, Q., Cheng, L., & Liu, Z. (2022). General stochastic ridesharing user equilibrium problem with elastic demand. *Transportation Research Part B: Methodological*, 162, 162-194.
- Ma, J., Xu, M., Meng, Q., & Cheng, L. (2020). Ridesharing user equilibrium problem under ODbased surge pricing strategy. *Transportation Research Part B: Methodological*, 134, 1-24.
- Noruzoliaee, M., & Zou, B. (2022). One-to-many matching and section-based formulation of autonomous ridesharing equilibrium. *Transportation Research Part B: Methodological*, 155, 72-100.
- Patriksson, M. (2015). The traffic assignment problem: models and methods. *Courier Dover Publications*.
- Sheffi, Y. (1985). Urban transportation networks (Vol. 6). Prentice-Hall, Englewood Cliffs, NJ.
- Uber. (2018). 10 billion trips. Retrieved from: https://www.uber.com/newsroom/10-billion
- Vickrey, W. S. (1969). Congestion theory and transport investment. The American Economic Review, 59(2), 251-260.
- Wang, X., Wang, J., Guo, L., Liu, W., & Zhang, X. (2021). A convex programming approach for ridesharing user equilibrium under fixed driver/rider demand. *Transportation Research Part B: Methodological*, 149, 33-51.
- Xu, H., Ordonez, F., & Dessouky, M. (2015a). A traffic assignment model for a ridesharing transportation market. *Journal of Advanced Transportation*, 49(7), 793-816.



- Xu, H., Pang, J. S., Ordonez, F., & Dessouky, M. (2015b). Complementarity models for traffic equilibrium with ridesharing. *Transportation Research Part B: Methodological*, 81, 161-182.
- Xu, Z., Chen, Z., Yin, Y., & Ye, J. (2021). Equilibrium analysis of urban traffic networks with ride-sourcing services. *Transportation Science*, 55(6), 1260-1279.
- Zhang, X., Huang, H. J., & Zhang, H. M. (2008). Integrated daily commuting patterns and optimal road tolls and parking fees in a linear city. *Transportation Research Part B: Methodological*, 42(1), 38-56.



8 Data Management Plan

Products of Research

The main research products will be peer-reviewed journal articles, book chapters and/or conference proceedings targeted towards the transportation science research community, plus supplemental materials such as tables, numerical data used for graphs, etc. No personal data will be used in the project, so there is no threat of identity theft.

Data Format and Content

All research products will be available online in digital form. Manuscripts will appear in a common document-viewing format, such as PDF, and supplemental materials such as tables and numerical data will be in a tabular format, such as Microsoft Excel spreadsheet, tab-delimited text, etc.

Data Access and Sharing

All participants in the project will publish the results of their work. Papers will be published in peerreviewed scientific journals, books published in English, conference proceedings, or as peer-reviewed data reports. Beyond the data posted on USC websites, primary data and other supporting materials created or gathered in the course of work will be shared with other researchers upon reasonable request, at no more than incremental cost and within a reasonable time of the request or, if later, the filing of a patent application covering the results of such research.

All the data used in the research are included in Tables in the final report or are publicly available. For the numerial experiments, the parameters of the travel modes can be found in Table 4 and the data of the Sioux Falls can be found in the following link:

https://github.com/bstabler/TransportationNetworks/tree/master/SiouxFalls Ben, S. (2020). Transportation Networks for Research

Reuse and Redistribution

USC's policy is to encourage, wherever appropriate, research data to be shared with the general public through internet access. This public access will be regulated by the university in order to protect privacy and confidentiality concerns, as well to respect any proprietary or intellectual property rights. Administrators will consult with the university's legal office to address any concerns on a case-by-case basis, if necessary. Terms of use will include requirements of attribution along



with disclaimers of liability in connection with any use or distribution of the research data, which may be conditioned under some circumstances.



Appendix 1. The equivalent mixed complementarity formulation of the arc-based VI model.

$$\begin{split} 0 &\leq x_{a_{k}k}^{\mathrm{an}} \perp \operatorname{tc}_{a}^{\mathrm{am}}(x_{k}^{\mathrm{am}}) - \mu_{i}^{k_{\mathrm{ram}}} + \mu_{j}^{k_{\mathrm{ram}}} - \zeta_{a_{i},k} \geq 0, \quad \forall a = (i, j) \in \mathcal{A}_{\mathrm{sd}}, \forall k \in \mathcal{K} \\ 0 &\leq x_{a_{k},k}^{\mathrm{an}} \perp \operatorname{tc}_{a}^{\mathrm{am}}(x_{k}^{\mathrm{am}}) + \eta_{T_{0}(\mathbf{c})}^{+,\mathrm{am}} - \mu_{i}^{k_{\mathrm{ram}}} + \mu_{j}^{k_{\mathrm{ram}}} - \zeta_{a_{i},k} \geq 0, \quad \forall a = (i, j) \in \mathcal{A}_{\mathrm{rd}}, \forall k \in \mathcal{K} \\ 0 &\leq x_{a_{k},k}^{\mathrm{am}} \perp \operatorname{tc}_{a}^{\mathrm{am}}(x_{k}^{\mathrm{am}}) - \eta_{T_{0}(\mathbf{c})}^{+,\mathrm{ram}} - \mu_{i}^{k_{\mathrm{ram}}} + \mu_{j}^{k_{\mathrm{ram}}} \geq 0, \quad \forall a = (i, j) \in \mathcal{A}_{\mathrm{rd}}, \forall k \in \mathcal{K} \\ 0 &\leq x_{a_{k},k}^{\mathrm{am}} \perp \operatorname{tc}_{a}^{\mathrm{am}}(x_{k}^{\mathrm{am}}) - \mu_{i}^{k_{\mathrm{ram}}} + \mu_{j}^{k_{\mathrm{ram}}} \geq 0, \quad \forall a = (i, j) \in \mathcal{A}_{\mathrm{rd}}, \forall k \in \mathcal{K} \\ 0 &\leq x_{a_{k},k}^{\mathrm{am}} \perp \operatorname{tc}_{a}^{\mathrm{am}}(x_{k}^{\mathrm{am}}) - \mu_{i}^{k_{\mathrm{ram}}} + \mu_{j}^{k_{\mathrm{ram}}} \geq 0, \quad \forall a = (i, j) \in \mathcal{A}_{\mathrm{rd}}, \text{ associated } \bar{k} \\ 0 &\leq x_{a_{k},k}^{\mathrm{am}} \perp \operatorname{tc}_{a}^{\mathrm{am}}(x_{k}^{\mathrm{am}}) - \eta_{i}^{k_{\mathrm{ram}}} + \eta_{T_{0}(0)}^{k_{\mathrm{ram}}} - \mu_{i}^{k_{\mathrm{ram}}} + \mu_{j}^{k_{\mathrm{ram}}} \neq \zeta_{a,i,\bar{k}} \geq 0, \quad \forall a = (i, j) \in \mathcal{A}_{\mathrm{rd}}, \text{ associated } \bar{k} \\ 0 &\leq x_{a_{k},k}^{\mathrm{am}} \perp \operatorname{tc}_{a}^{\mathrm{am}}(x_{k}^{\mathrm{am}}) - \eta_{T_{0}(a)}^{+,\mathrm{ram}} + \eta_{T_{0}(a)}^{k_{\mathrm{ram}}} - \mu_{i}^{k_{\mathrm{ram}}} + \mu_{j}^{k_{\mathrm{ram}}} \geq 0, \quad \forall a = (i, j) \in \mathcal{A}_{\mathrm{rp}}, \text{ associated } \bar{k} \\ 0 &\leq x_{a,k}^{\mathrm{am}} \perp \operatorname{tc}_{a}^{\mathrm{am}}(x_{k}^{\mathrm{am}}) - \eta_{T_{0}(a)}^{k_{\mathrm{ram}}} + \eta_{T_{0}(a)}^{k_{\mathrm{ram}}} + \mu_{j}^{k_{\mathrm{ram}}} \geq 0, \quad \forall a = (i, j) \in \mathcal{A}_{\mathrm{rp}}, \text{ associated } \bar{k} \\ 0 &\leq \eta_{a}^{\mathrm{am}} \perp \sum_{k \in \mathcal{K}} x_{a_{\mathrm{rav};k}}^{\mathrm{am}} - \sum_{k \in \mathcal{K}} \left(x_{a,k}^{\mathrm{am}} k \geq 0 \\ 0 &\leq \eta_{a}^{\mathrm{am}} \perp \sum_{k \in \mathcal{K}} x_{a_{\mathrm{rav};k}^{\mathrm{am}} - \sum_{k \in \mathcal{K}} \left(x_{a,k}^{\mathrm{am}} k \geq 0 \\ \psi_{a}^{\mathrm{am}} k = 0 \quad \forall a \in \mathcal{A}_{0}, a_{\mathrm{rd}} = T_{\mathrm{rd}}(a), \\ 0 &\leq \eta_{a}^{\mathrm{am}} \perp \sum_{k \in \mathcal{K}} x_{a_{\mathrm{rav};k}^{\mathrm{am}} - \sum_{k \in \mathcal{K}} \left(x_{a,k}^{\mathrm{am}} k \geq 0 \\ \psi_{k} \in \mathcal{K} \text{ and associated } \bar{k} \\ \left(\sum_{\substack{\omega_{a} \in \mathcal{M}} x_{a,k}^{\mathrm{am}} k = \sum_{a \in \mathrm{OUT}(\omega)} x_{a,k}^{\mathrm{am}} k = \sum_{a \in \mathrm{OUT}(\omega)} x_{a,k}^{\mathrm{am}} k = \sum_{a \in \mathrm{OUT}(\omega)} x_{a,k}^{\mathrm{am}} k$$

